

Growth hormone (GH) modulation of Epidermal growth factor (EGF) signalling in human mammary epithelial cells

Authors: Submitted:	Verena Wölker 4. May 2015
Published:	4. May 2015
Volume:	2
Issue:	3
Keywords:	Breast cancer, growth hormone, epidermal growth factor, ERK,
	AKT
DOI:	10.17160/josha.2.3.36



Journal of Science, Humanities and Arts

JOSHA is a service that helps scholars, researchers, and students descover, use, and build upon a wide range of content



Albert-Ludwigs Universität Freiburg Universidad de Buenos Aires



From the cooperation of the institutes:

Klinik für Innere Medizin I - Hämatologie, Onkologie und Stammzelltransplantation of the AlbertLudwigs-Universität Freiburg i.Br. and Facultad de Farmacia y Bioquímica, Departamento de Química Biológica of the Universidad de Buenos Aires

Growth hormone (GH) modulation of Epidermal growth factor (EGF) signalling in human mammary epithelial cells

Dissertation presented to obtain the degree of Medical Doctor of the Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg i.Br.

> Presented in 2015 Author: Verena Maria Wölker Born in Offenbach a.M.

Dean: Prof. Dr. Kerstin Krieglstein

Director 1: Prof. Dr. Dr. h.c. Christoph Borner

Director 2: Prof. em. Dr. Drs. h.c. Roland Heinrich Mertelsmann

External-Director: Dr. Daniel Turyn

Co-Director: Dra. Lorena González

Contents

Introduction	
Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF) and ErbB ligands	1
EGFR and the ErbB family	2
EGFR feedback regulation	4
EGFR and breast cancer	6
EGFR target therapies	8
Growth hormone (GH)	9
Downstream signalling of GH	11
GH and breast cancer	13
Growth Hormone modulation of Epidermal Growth Factor signalling	14
The Signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT)	15
Mitogen-activated protein kinases	18
The Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase-AKT Pathway	21
Cyclin D1 and the cell cycle	23
Objective	26
Material and methods	29
Reagents	29
Cell culture	29
Cell culture treatment "Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF"	30
Cell culture treatment "GH-pre-treatment effects over EGF signalling"	31
Preparation of cell extracts and immunoblotting	32
Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay	33
Densitometric and statistical analyse	34

Results	35	
1. Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells	35	
Cell proliferation effects of GH, EGF or both in MCF-7 cells		
Signalling under concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells	39	
2. Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MDA-231 cells	45	
Cell proliferation effects of GH, EGF or both in MDA-231 cells	46	
Signalling under concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MDA-231 cells	47	
3. Effects of GH-pre-treatment over EGF-signalling in MCF-7 cells	51	
Effects of GH-pre-treatment on EGF-induced cell proliferation	51	
EGF signalling under GH-pre-treatment in MCF-7 cells	52	
4. Effects of GH-pre-treatment over EGF-signaling in MDA-231 cells		
Effects of GH-pre-treatment on EGF-induced cell proliferation		
EGF signalling under GH-pre-treatment in MDA-231 cells	57	
Discussion		
Conclusion	70	
Summary		
References	74	

Abbreviations

AKT	Proteinkinase B
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BCL	B-cell lymphoma
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
BTC	Betacellulin
c-Cbl	Casitas B-lineage Lymphoma, an E3 ubiquitin protein ligase
CDK	Cyclin-dependent kinase
DAB	3,3'-diaminobenzidine
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EMT	Epithelial-mesenchymal transition
ER	Estrogen receptor
ErbB	Gene symbol from the name of a viral oncogene to which these
	receptors are homologous: Erythroblastic Leukemia Viral
	Oncogene
ErbB1	EGFR
ERK1/2	Extracellular regulated MAP kinase
Gab 1	Grb2-associated binder 1
GH	Growth homone
GHR	Growth hormone receptor
Grb2	Growth factor receptor-bound protein 2
GSK-3β	Glycogen synthase kinase-3 β
GTP	Guanosine triphosphat
HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
Her-2	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor
IGF-1R	Insulin-like growth factor receptor
JAK	Januskinase
Mab	Monoclonal antibodies
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MEK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MAPKK)
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
MVB	Multi-vesicular bodies
NSCLC	Non small cell lung cancer
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PDGF	Plateled derived growth factor
PDK	Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase
PH	Pleckstrin homology
PI3K	Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PIAS	Protein inhibitors of activated STAT
PIP ₂	Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-biphosphate
PIP ₃	Phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-trisphosphate
РКВ	Protein kinase B, AKT
РКС	Protein kinase C
PLC	Phosphoinositide phospholipase C

PMSF	Phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride
PR	Progesterone receptor
PRL	Prolactin
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin homologue
Raf	Proto-oncogene serine/threonine-protein kinase, guanosine exchange protein
Ras	Rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma, a serin/threonine kinase
RB	Retinoblastoma
RTK	Receptor tyrosine kinases
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
Ser (S)	Serine
SHC	Src Homology 2 domain
SOCS	Suppressors of cytokine signalling
SOS:	Son of sevenless
Src	Tyrosine-protein kinase Src
SS	Somatostatin
STAT	Signal-transducer and activator of transcription protein
SWI/SNF	SWItch/Sucrose Non Fermentable
TEBS	Terminal end buds
TEMED	N, N, N ', N'- tetramethylethylenediamine
TGF	Transforming growth factor
Thr (T)	Threonine
TKI	Tyrosine kinase inhibitors
Tyr (Y)	Tyrosine

Acknowledgements

To Prof. Mertelsmann and Dr. Turyn for making this extraordinary exchange possible. To Prof. Mertelsmann for mediate and supervise my way to the Universidad de Buenos Aires and to Dr. Turyn for giving me the opportunity to experience science in his group in Buenos Aires. To Prof. Borner for his helpfulness and support. Especiallly, I want to thank Dra. Lorena González for her outstanding supervision of my thesis, all the patience, helpful explanations and support. I also want to thank Johanna, Ana, Vale, Euge, Yami, Marina, Caro, Vero and Pablo for the encouragement and helpful suggestions and especially for all the good moments we shared together. I would like to thank my family and friends for their great back up and encouragement. Thanks for always being there. Finally, I want to thank Thomas for this incredible year, your understanding and all the unforgettable time we spent together.

Introduction

Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF) and ErbB ligands

A healthy extracellular environment promotes cell survival. One important extracellular signalling molecule which advances cell survival, cell growth, differentiation, motility and adhesion is the Epidermal growth factor (EGF) (Boonstra et al., 1995). Cells are more sensitive to apoptotic stimuli when EGF is absent in the extracellular surroundings (Jost et al., 2000).

EGF is a member of the EGF family which includes two major subfamilies: the EGFlike growth factors and the neuregulins. These growth factors include a disulfidebonded three loop moiety of 53 amino acids which is called the EGF-like sequence. This sequence is necessary to interact with specific cell surface receptors (Stern et al., 2003; Troyer et al., 2001; Olayioye et al., 2000; Yarden et al., 2001; Frank et al., 2008) (Figure 1). Besides EGF, the EGF-like growth factors include the transforming growth factor- α (TGF- α), amphiregulin (AR), heparin-binding EGF (HB-EGF), betacellulin and epiregulin (Frank et al., 2008).

EGF, amphiregulin (AR) and TGF-α bind specifically to the ErbB-1 receptors (Henson & Gibson, 2006; Frank, 2008). Betacellulin (BTC), heparin-binding EGF (HB-EGF) and epiregulin (EPR) bind ErbB-1 and ErbB4 (Olayioye et al., 2000). Neuregulins (NRGs) NRG-1 and NRG-2 bind ErbB-3 and ErbB-4 whereas NRG-3 and NRG-4 bind only to ErbB-4 (Harari et al., 1999; Carraway et al., 1997).



Fig. 1 The amino acid sequence of EGF with placement of disulfide bonds. The figure has been published in J. Biol. Chem. 1973, 248, p. 7670 (Cohen and Levi-Montalcini; 1973).

EGFR and the ErbB family

EGFR (ErbB-1) belongs to a receptor family, including ErbB-2 (also called Her-2 in humans and Neu in rodents), ErbB-3 and ErbB-4 receptors, which are activated by growth factors of the EGF family (Lin et al., 1984; Bargmann et al., 1986; Kraus et al., 1989; Plowman et al., 1993). Each of the receptors has an extracellular domain with cystein rich regions, a transmebrane domain and, except for ErbB-3, harbours an intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity in its cytoplasmic domain (Huang et al., 2003). The receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) domain leads to phosphorylation and activation of multiple tyrosine residues within their intracellular domains (Boeri Erba et al. 2005, Wu et al., 2006) (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 Structure of the Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR). The model shows the three domains of the receptor. The model is adapted from Ferguson et al., 2008.

ErbB-1 and ErbB-4 are autonomous. After ligand binding, the receptors undergo dimerization, followed by generation of intracellular signals. ErbB-3 has no intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity and a specific ErbB2 ligand has not been discovered yet; therefore, they are considered as no autonomous. In addition to homodimers the following heterodimers can be formed: ErbB-1 – ErbB-2, ErbB-1- ErbB-3, ErbB-2- ErbB-3 and ErbB-3- ErbB-4 (Frank, 2008). ErbB-2 is the preferred heterodimer of other EGFR family members (Karunagaran et al., 1996; Graus-Porta et al., 1997, Huang et al., 2006) and plays a role in the potentiation of ErbB signalling (Graus-Porta et al., 1995; Olayioye et al., 2000). EGF induces tyrosine phosphorylation of ErbB-2 through heterodimerization with ErbB-1 (EGFR) (Goldmann et al., 1990; Wada et al., 1990). Simultaneous overexpression of ErbB-1 and ErbB-2 increases the amplitude and duration of the signal and affects synergistically malignant transformation of murine fibroblasts (Kokai et al., 1989; Kanuagaran et al., 1996).

EGF-induced phosphorylation of EGFR at its multiple tyrosine residues leads to recruitment of docking and signalling proteins such as Growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 (Grb-2), Src Homology 2 domain (SHC), Protein tyrosine phosphatases-1 (PTP-1), Posphoinositide phospholipase C-y (PLC-y) and Tyrosine-protein kinase Src (Src) resulting in activation of downstream signalling cascades as Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK (p44/p42 MAPK), PKC, PI3-kinase/AKT and the STAT pathways (Jorrisen et al., 2003; Schulze et al., 2005; Normanno et.al., 2006) (Fig. 3). Consequence of this downstream signalling is the regulation of gene expression and cell behaviour.

ErbB-receptors are not only activated by specific ligands, they can also be activated indirectly by Growth hormone (GH) or Prolactin (PRL) and other growth factors through the JAK-2/STAT pathway (Yamauchi et al. 1997, 1998, 2000). EGFR can also be phosphorylated at sites in the intracellular domain as serine and threonine residues (Li et al., 2008). In fibroblasts, receptor phosphorylation at mutations of serines 1046 or 1047 by Ca2+/calmodulin kinase II resulted in enhanced autophosphorylation (Feinmesser et al., 1999). GH and PRL can also control EGFR turnover by threonine phosphorylation, thus modulating EGFR signalling (Kim et al., 1999, Huang et al., 2003, 2004). There are not only interactions among the different ErbB-receptors, but also with

other receptor tyrosine kinases as the Insulin- like growth factor 1 receptor (IGF-1R) (Jin and Esteva, 2008).



Fig. 3 Downstream signalling pathways of EGFR. Activation of EGFR leads to homo- or heterodimerization and phosphorylation of tyrosine residues. The mayor signalling pathways by EGFR receptors are Ras/ERK1/2, PI3K/AKT and STATs. STAT: Signal Transducers and Activators of Transcription Src: tyrosine-protein kinase Src, Ras: guanosine exchange protein, Raf: rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma, a serin/threonine kinase ERK1/2: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase, Grb2: Growth factor receptor-bound protein 2, PI3K: Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase, AKT: Protein kinase B.

EGFR feedback regulation

EGFR signalling is regulated via ligand-receptor dissociation (Karunagaran et al., 1996) or through phosphorylation, e.g. by Protein kinase C (PKC) (Stern, 2000). A consequence of ligand-induced receptor tyrosine activation is its down-regulation, also seen as negative feedback, to terminate or modulate signalling. The propensity of ligand-induced downregulation varies under the ErbB-receptors and ligands. EGFR activation upon EGF binding leads to internalisation and downregulation of the receptor, in contrast, transforming growth factor α (TNF- α) causes EGF-receptor recycling (Decker et al., 1990). ErbB-2 is less accessible to endocytic downregulation (Roepstor

et al., 2008) and also EGFR-ErbB-2 chimaera are slower internalised than EGFR (Sorkin et al., 1993). In case of ErbB-2 overexpression, as in cells of mammary neoplasia, ErbB-2 impairs EGF-induced EGFR-ErbB-2 downregulation compared to cells with low ErbB-2 level. Here, signalling of the EGFR is stabilized and augmented by ErbB-2 overexpression (Wang et al., 1999). ErbB-3 and ErbB-4 are also slower internalised than EGFR (Baulida et al., 1996; Sorkin and Goh, 2009).

After ligand- induced endocytosis, the EGF- receptor undergoes the endosomal pathway. EGF induces EGFR dimer internalization through clathrin-coated membranes (Carpenter and Cohen, 1976). In case of EGF absence, the receptor is recycled to the cell surface. In presence of EGF, the receptor advances from early to late endosomes (Frank, 2008) (Fig. 4). In transit for recycling or degradation, the EGF-EGFRinteraction is stable at the endosomal pH (French et al., 1995) and the internalized EGFreceptor still generates signals from the endosomes. Inside the endosome, molecules are sorted into small vesicles, which lead to the multivesicular appearance of late endosomes, therefore they are called multi-vesicular bodies (MVBs). These vesicles transfer ligand-loaded receptors from the plasma membrane to the pre-lysosomal compartment (Grimes et al., 1997; Avraham and Yarden, 2011). Fusion of the MVB membrane with the lysosomal membrane results in EGFR degradation (Levkowitz et al., 1999; Huang F. et al., 2006). Phosphorylated receptors are caught by growth-factor Receptor-bound protein 2 (GRB2) and c-Cbl, an ubiquitin ligase, is recruited for ubiquitination. C-cbl aims the receptors with ubiquitin-binding proteins to the MVB lumen, the pre-lysosomal compartment (Marmor and Yarden, 2004). Whereas the current consensus supposes that EGFR transfer from clathrin-coated pits to endosomes prolongs MAPK signalling while terminating PI3K-AKT signalling (Vieira et al., 1996; Fehrenbacher et al., 2009), it is also reported that it is exactly the other way around (Goh et al., 2010). Furthermore, EGFR is negatively regulated by suppressors of cytokine signaling-5 (SOCS5). SOCS also induce ubiquitination of the receptor (Nicholson et al., 2005).

As mentioned above, the receptors can also be recycled to the plasma membrane. Throughout the endocytic pathway and at the MVB, recycling is still possible. Receptors that should be recycled, stay in the outer MVB membrane and become not

sorted to internal vesicle. The sorting of EGFR is as well controlled by tyrosine kinase activity (Felder et al., 1990).



Fig. 4 Regulation of the EGF receptor. Ligand-loaded EGFR can be internalized through clathrin-coated membranes, resulting in receptor degradation or recycling to the cell membrane. SOCS5: suppressor of cytokine signaling, Grb2: growth factor receptor-bound protein 2, Cbl: Ubiquitin ligase

EGFR and breast cancer

A big amount of breast cancers occur relatively early in lifetime (less than 55 years) and breast cancer is the main reason for cancer mortality in women worldwide. There is a lifetime risk of approximately 8-10% of the disease in the industrial countries (<u>http://www.rki.de/Krebs/DE/Content/Krebsarten/Brustkrebs/brustkrebs_node.html</u>, 23.05.12;47h). Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is overexpressed in many types of cancer (Berger et al., 1988; Xie er al., 1997; Biscardi et al., 2000; Mendelsohn and Baselga, 2000, 2003; Stern, 2000; Huang et al., 2006) including breast (Verbeek et

al., 1998), lung (Suzuki et al., 2005), oesophageal (Itakura et al., 1994) and head and neck cancer (Sok et al., 2006). EGFR undergoes different alterations such as gene amplification, structural rearrangements and somatic mutations in human carcinomas. In addition, some types of tumours produce an excess of EGF that leads to an increased activation of EGFR (Henson and Gibson 2006). EGFR is not only expressed in cancer cells, but also in cells which are in the microenvironment around the tumour such as endothelial cells, inflammatory cells, pericytes, neutrophils, fibroblasts, T and B lymphocytes, natural killer cells, antigen presenting cells and components of the extracellular matrix. There is growing evidence that the tumour microenvironment plays an important role in tumour initiation and has a supportive role in cell proliferation. Angiogenesis stimulated by the tumour, is regulated via EGFR by growth factors such as EGF and TGF- α (Seshacharyulu et al., 2012).

All four ErbB members are expressed in several tissue compartments of the adult mammary gland. EGF-receptor and ErbB-2 are preferable expressed in young females (Sebastian et al., 1998; Schroeder et al., 1998) whereas the expression of the Neuroregulin (NRG) receptors, ErbB-3 and ErbB-4, increases after maturity as well as Transforming growth factor α (TGF- α), Amphiregulin (AR) and Epidermal growth factor (EGF), which are essential for ductal morphogenesis (Bublil and Yarden, 2007). The first big postnatal step in breast development takes place in puberty; in form of elongation and branching of the mammary ducts. In mice, expression of a dominantnegative EGF-receptor impairs ductal morphogenesis (Xie et al., 1997), indicating its importance during puberty.

The ErbB family regulates epithelial differentiation and migration of different types of epithelia, including cells in the mammary gland. ErbB-driven cancer cells have the ability to invade blood and lymph vessels. In vitro experiments suggest that EGF-like growth factors, together with the Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) are the main inducers of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT). EMT is a process in which cells switch morphologically from a polarized epithelial phenotype to a mensenchymal fibroblastoid phenotype. This includes the change of epithelial markers as E-cadherin and cytokeratins to mesenchymal markers as vimentin and fibronectin. Lower amount of E-cadherin is associated with metastatic breast cancer (Micalizzi and Ford, 2009).

Invasive growth and EMT are two important steps of embryonic morphogenesis and metastasis (Bublil and Yarden, 2007).

EGFR as well as ErbB-2 are relevant in pathogenesis of breast cancer (Walker et al., 1999; Fox et al., 1994). Expression of EGFR and/or ErbB-2 has been associated with increased proliferation, disease progression and a poor clinical outcome (Fox et al., 1994; Klijn et al., 1992; Alroy and Yarden, 1997). In breast carcinomas, presence of EGFR is associated with high tumour grade (Nicholson et al., 1989; Walker & Dearing, 1999) and reduced survival (Sainsbury et al., 1987). The expression of EGFR is inverse correlated with oestrogen receptor (ER) expression and associated with resistance to endocrine therapy (Walker & Dearing, 1999; Klijn et al, 1992, Morris, 2002). Although EGFR overexpression is found in all subtypes of breast cancer, it is overexpressed more often in triple-negative breast cancer, characterized by a lack of Estrogen receptor (ER), Progesterone receptor (PR), and Her-2 expression and also in inflammatory breast cancer, both particular aggressive phenotypes (Burness et al., 2010; Guerin et al., 1989). Hormone resistance plays an important role in breast cancer progression. It is supposed that hormone-resistant cells rely on EGFR for growth regulation, compared with hormone-sensitive cells, which principally rely on endocrine growth signals (Walker & Dearing, 1999; Morris, 2002). Because ErbB-2 is constitutively phosphorylated in some breast cancers, it has been assumed that transmodulation of ErbB-2 possibly happens due to EGFR signalling. Co-expression of both ErbB members, ErbB-1 and ErbB-2, was found in 10% to 36% of primary human breast carcinomas (Normanno et al., 2001).

EGFR target therapies

There are small molecule tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) against EGFR like Gefitinib, Lapatinib and Erlotinib among others. Furthermore there are monoclonal antibodies (Mabs) against EGFR as Cetuximab and Panitumumab. These monoclonal antibodies were created to block the extracellular region of EGFR via ligand competitive inhibition. Through this mechanism receptor dimerization, auto-phosphorylation and downstream signalling are prevented and moreover, Mabs lead to EGFR degradation and prolonged downregulation (Seshacharyulu et al., 2012). For example, Cetuximab binds the ligand

and the receptor dimerization domains within the receptor and impairs signalling (Li S et al., 2005).

Small molecule inhibitors of EGFR, TKIs, are adenosine triphosphate (ATP) analogues and inhibit EGFR signalling by competing and binding to the ATP-binding sites in the tyrosine kinase domain of the receptors (Mendelsohn and Baselga, 2000, Seshacharyulu et al., 2012). Gefitinib (Iressa) binds selectively the ATP pocket in the catalytic domain and prevents consequently auto-phosphorylation and signalling of the receptor (Henson and Gibson, 2006). There are pure EGFR TKIs as well as combined EGFR and Her-2 TKIs. TKIs are not specific for EGFR and affect other kinases, too. In contrast MAbs are specific for EGFR.

It was demonstrated that Erlotinib could inhibit invasion, cell motility and reversed the mesenchymal phenotype to an epithelial phenotype in inflammatory breast cancer cells, a process dependent on the ERK1/2 pathway (Zhang D. et al., 2009). Cells treated with Erlotinib showed higher level of E-cadherin and lower level of vimentin than the control. Therefore, it was suggested that Erlotinib functions through inhibition of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) (Zhang D. et al., 2009).

Growth Hormone (GH)

Growth hormone (GH), also called somatotropin, was first isolated in 1944 (Li and Evans, 1944). It is composed of 191 amino acid residues which form a single chain with four helical regions and two disulfide bridges. The 22 kDa hormone is produced and secreted by the anterior pituitary gland in somatotropic cells. GH plays the main role in postnatal body growth, has an important metabolic function and modulates proliferation, differentiation, motility and apotosis. Its secretion is stimulated by Growth hormone releasing hormone (GHRH), secreted by the hypothalamus, and by ghrelin, synthesised in the stomach. Somatostatin (SS, also called somatotropin release inhibiting factor, SRIF) regulates GH negatively. This interplay leads to a pulsative pattern of GH release, with brief secretory episodes and clearance during the intervals (Hartman et al., 1993). In humans these pulses occur approximately every two and a half hours (Van den Berg et al., 1996). Release of GH from the anterior pituitary gland is stimulated by stress,

exercise, malnutrition and anorexia. In contrast hyperglycaemia, obesity and overeating inhibits its secretion (Hartman et al., 1993; Bartke et al., 2013; Cornford et al., 2011). Prepubertal, there is an elevation of GH levels, accounting to the huge growth in this period. Testosterone and estradiol stimulate release of GH (Bartke et al., 2013). During lifetime, GH secretion declines. It is supposed that the decline of GH levels contribute to produce certain changes that are associated with advanced age like increased obesity and less muscle mass (Giustina et al., 1998, Muniyappa et al., 2007) (Fig. 5).

GH induced endocrine stimulation of hepatic IGF-1 is one of the main manners of GH in growth stimulation (Le Roith et al., 2001). Circulating IGF-1 inhibits GH release by interaction with the hypothalamus, creating a classic feedback loop on peripheral GH action (Le Roith et al., 2001) (Fig. 5).

There is synthesis of GH at extrapituitary sites as well. GH secretion is localised in neuronal populations within the central nervous system, endothelial cells of blood vessel, fibroblasts, thymic epithelial cells, cells of the immune system including macrophages, B-cells, T-cells, natural killer-cells and epithelial cells of the mammary gland (Liu et. al, 1997; Harvey et al., 1997). Besides its endocrine function GH has autocrine and paracrine effects (Liu et al., 1997; Harvey et al., 1997; Le Roith et al., 2001).



Fig. 5 The hypothalamus hormones GH hormone (GHRH) and releasing somatostatin control the circulation GH level. GHRH increases whereas somatostatin decreases GH levels. Peripheral GH binds to its receptor (GHR) on tissue as muscle, liver and bone where it provokes secretion of insulin-like factor 1 (IGF-1). IGF-1 creates a negative feedback loop to the hypothalamus/ GH release. (Redrawn from Kopenick et al, 2002).

Downstream signalling of GH

The Growth hormone receptor (GHR) belongs to the family of cytokine receptors, which are single transmembrane receptors. As all cytokine receptors, GHR has no tyrosine kinase activity. GH-receptors are present in various tissues like liver, muscle, kidney, heart, skin, thymus, adipose tissue, placenta, testis, ovary and mammary gland (Mertani et al., 1995). The GH molecule presents two receptor binding sites that allow interaction with two receptors at once. After ligand-binding, the receptor activates concomitantly JAK-2, a member of the Janus family of tyrosine kinases. Activated JAK-2 phosphorylates JAK-2 itself and the GH receptor (Bartke et al., 2013). In this manner GH activates pathways like the signal Transducers and activators of transcription (STATs), the Phospatidylinositol 3'-kinase (PI3K)/AKT and the Mitogen activated protein kinase (p44/p42 MAPK) ERK1/2 pathway, to name the main pathways of GH signalling (Zhu et al., 2001) (Fig. 6).

Concerning the STAT-pathways, GH has been reported to activate STAT-1 and STAT-3, but mainly STAT-5a and STAT-5b. STATs dissociate from the receptor-JAK-2-complex and translocate to the nucleus, binding to promoters of GH-regulated genes. The JAK-2/STAT pathway regulates GH signalling by a negative feedback loop, by stimulating the expression of suppressors of cytokine signalling (SOCS) protein. SOCS impede activation of the JAK/ STAT pathway and stimulate GH-receptor internalization (Bartke et al., 2013). STAT-5b regulates the transcription of the insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) gene (Zhu et al., 2001; Woelfle and Rotwein, 2004).

Human GH is also involved in cancer development and tumour progression. GH overexpression is associated with proliferative diseases in animals and humans (Raccurt et al., 2002). Acromegalic patients have an increased risk for developing cancer (Webb et al., 2002; Jenkins, 2004; Siegel and Tomer, 2005). On the other hand, people with a Growth hormone deficiency or GH-receptor mutation have not shown even one malignancy in a worldwide study, however, their first and second degree relatives had shown a 10- 24% incidence of cancer (Brooks and Waters, 2010). Mice overexpressing GH have also shown an increased incidence of hepatocellular carcinomas at advanced ages (Snibson 2002, Bartke 2003). Up-regulation of proliferative and anti-apoptotic cascades were shown in mice-overexpressing GH (Miquet et al. 2008). In this study the

main GH signalling pathway JAK-2/STAT5 was desensitized, assuming that the JAK-2/STAT-5 pathway is not involved in proliferative effects of overexpressed GH (Gónzalez et al., 2002, Miquet et al. 2004, 2005).

There is an important role of IGF-1 and its receptor (IGF-1R) in oncogenesis, too. An increased risk of breast, prostate and colorectal cancer in humans is linked to elevated serum levels of IGF-1 (Laban et. al, 2004; Baserga et. al, 2003).



Fig. 6 Downstream signalling of GH by binding to its receptor. GH binding to the GHR induces conformational changes of the GHR, which activates JAK-2. The phosphorylated JAK-2 initiates a multitude of signalling cascades including major signalling pathways such as JAK/STAT, PI3K/AKT and MAPK pathways. STAT: Signal Transducers and Activators of Transcription, JAK: Janus kinase, Raf: rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma, a serin/threonine kinase, Ras: guanosine exchange protein, ERK1/2: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase, IRS1/2: Insulin regulated substrate; PI3K: Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase, AKT: Protein kinase B.

GH and breast cancer

The mammary gland is one of the few organs with dramatic postnatal changes. GH is needed for the development of the mammary gland during puberty. Full mammary development, including lactogenesis, occurs only when GH and estrogen are present (Lyons et al., 1958; Kleinberg, 1997). GH interacts with the stroma and with the epithelial tissue, leading to ductal elongation and differentiation of ductal epithelium into highly proliferative terminal end buds (TEBS) (Kleinberg, 1997; Walden et al., 1998). GH-infusions lead to a fourfold augmentation of mammary glandular size in primates, although it is unknown if this results are induced by GH or IGF-1 (Ng et al., 1997; Laban et al., 2003). In 1952 a regression of metastatic mammary tumours was reported after hypophysectomy (Luft et al., 1952; Perry et al., 2008) which led to hypophysectomy as therapy for breast cancer in the 1950's (Ray et al., 1962; Waters & Barkley, 2007). This was a first evidence that Growth hormone is involved in breast cancer pathogenesis.

Women with an increased birth weight have a higher risk for developing pre- and postmenopausal mammary carcinomas (Michels et al., 2006; Ahlgren et al., 2006). In a multiple cohort study, it is demonstrated that the biggest height category women (over 175cm) have an increased breast cancer risk of about 22% compared to the smallest category (less 160cm) (Gunnel et al., 2001). Twin cohort studies showed that genetic or shared environmental factors are improbably responsible for the association between height and mammary carcinomas (Lundquist et al., 2007; Perry et al., 2008). One parameter for this relation could be the GH/IGF-1 axis. It is the main player in somatic growth during childhood and needed for mammary gland development by regulating cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Kleinberg et al., 1997; Perry et al., 2008). Breast cancer patients show a higher serum level of GH or IGF-1 compared with controls (Peyrat et al., 1993).

In a human mammary epithelial cell line, autocrine GH increases proliferation, impairs apoptosis and is able to promote epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) (Mukhina et al., 2004). The mammary gland development needs interactions between ovarian and pituitary hormones. Critical points occur in puberty, pregnancy, parturition, lactation and involution (Sternlicht et al., 2006; Kleinberg et al., 1997). In addition to estrogen,

Growth hormone is obligatory for mammary proliferation. In ovariectomized animals estrogen can save mammary development, but not in hypophysectomised ones, what implicates GH requirement for mammary development (Sternlicht et al., 2006; Kleinberg et al., 1997; Perry et al., 2008). As mentioned above, GH is not only produced from the pituitary gland, but also locally in the mammary gland, influencing mammary development, too (Mol et al., 1995; Raccourt et al., 2002). In humans, most expression of autocrine GH, GHR mRNA and GHR protein is found in the epithelial and myoepithelial ductal cells (Mol et al., 1995; Raccourt et al., 2002; Mertani et al., 1998). GHR-null mice show impaired mammary ductal development (Gallego et al., 2001). GH acts through induction of IGF-1 (Sternlicht et al., 2006; Kleinberg et al., 1997; Walden et al., 1998; Mukhina et al., 2006). Transgenic mice expressing a GH antagonist have lower level of IGF-1, are smaller in body size and show less mammary gland tumorigenesis than control (Pollak et al., 2001). Whereas transgenic mice overexpressing genes that encode GH or IGF-1 receptor agonists, show mammary gland epithelial cell hyperplasia and develop mammary neoplasia more frequently compared to controls (Laban et al., 2003).

Growth Hormone modulation of Epidermal Growth Factor signalling

As mentioned above, the ErbB-receptors can also be phosphorylated by GH and PRL, a protein related to GH (Yamauchi et al., 1997, 1998, 2000). GH was first described to induce Tyr1068 phosphorylation at EGFR in vitro and in vivo (Yamauchi et al., 1997, 1998). Furthermore, in murine preadipocytes the tyrosine residues Tyr845, Tyr992 and Tyr1173 were shown to be phosphorylated upon GH, too (Kim et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2003). Receptor transactivation upon GH is JAK-2 dependent and independent of EGFR kinase activity. GH-induced tyrosine phosphorylated EGFR binds Grb-2 and reinforces GH-induced ERK activation (Yamauchi et al., 1997). Additionally, GH causes ERK-mediated threonine phosphorylation of EGFR and ErbB-2 (Kim et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2004). That leads to delayed EGFR downregulation and enhances EGF-induced signalling (Huang et al., 2003. 2004, 2006, Li et al., 2008).

The expression of hepatic EGFR is regulated by GH. In hypophysectomized and partially GH-deficient mutant mice, the receptor expression is diminished. By

exogenous GH administration this expression deficit can be reversed (Jansson et al., 1988; Johansson et al., 1989). In transgenic mice overexpressing GH, EGFR levels are increased, whereas GH receptor-KO mice have diminished protein content (Miquet et al., 2008; González et al., 2010). In mice lacking the GH-receptor, consequently to less EGFR-expression, EGF-stimulated AKT, ERK1/2, STAT-3 and STAT-5 phosphorylation is diminished compared to normal mice (González et al., 2010). Transgenic mice overexpressing GH show, in spite of elevated EGFR content, less ligand-induced activation of ERK1/2 and AKT while STAT-3 and STAT-5 are desensitized (Gónzalez et al., 2010, Díaz et al., 2012). Recently it was shown that EGFR protein content is increased in normal rodent livers by a pulsatile plasma GH administration. But continuous GH administration decreased EGFR protein content and mRNA level (Díaz et al., 2014). Concordantly, EGF-induced downstream signalling as ERK1/2, AKT, STAT-3 and -5 increased by pulsatile and decreased by continuous GH administration (Díaz et al., 2014). ERK1/2, AKT and STATs protein content did not vary.

The Signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT)

The Signal transducers and activators of transcription (STATs) are transduction proteins which are activated in the cytoplasm by ligand binding to transmembrane receptors. In humans, seven functionally and structurally related STAT proteins have been found (Stat-1, Stat-2, Stat-3, Stat-4, Stat-5a, Stat-5b and Stat-6). They all contain an oligomerization domain, a DNA binding domain and a Src homology 2 domain (SH2) (Quesnelle et al., 2007). In the mammary gland STAT-5a and STAT-5b are mostly expressed (Liu X et al., 1995; Kiu and Nicholson, 2012). STAT-5a and -5b are encoded by two linked genes and share over 90% identity with two related sequences (Azam et al., 1995) and differ only at their carboxy termini.

STATs can be activated by cytokines as GH. As mentioned above, the GHR has no tyrosine kinase activity and recruits members of the JAKs. Two of them get closed upon ligand binding to the corresponding receptor what allows trans-phosphorylation (Horvath and Darnell, 1997). Once connected to the receptor, JAKs phosphorylate STATs at the single tyrosine residue. STATs need to be phosphorylated at a tyrosine

residue near the C-terminus, to dimerize. Upstream of this tyrosine residue the Src homology (SH) 2 domain is located. SH2-domains recognize and bind phosphotyrosines at the transmembrane receptor (Horvath and Darnell, 1997). After phosphorylation, the dimerization of activated STATs is mediated through SH2-phosphotyrosyl peptide interactions (Shuai et al., 1994). After dimerization, the STAT dimer translocates to the nucleus and represses or activates transcription of target genes by binding to response elements of their promoters (Horvath and Danell, 1997) (Fig.7). Above all, GH activates STAT-5a and STAT-5b (Bartke et al., 2013). The activation of JAK/STAT stimulates proliferation, differentiation and cell migration, but also apoptosis. Thereby the JAK pathway influences haematopoiesis, immune development, mammary gland development and lactation as well as other processes (Rawlings et al., 2004).

Besides activation upon cytokine receptors, STATs can also be phosphorylated by noncytokine receptors like receptor-tyrosine-kinases (RTKs) and G-protein-coupled receptors at their tyrosine residue (Schindler and Strehlow, 2000). Epidermal growth factor (EGF) and Plateled derived growth factor (PDGF) signal through RTKs. EGF can activate STAT-1, -3 and -5 whereas PDGF activates STAT-1 and -3 (David et al., 1996; Vignais et al., 1996). In breast cancer cell lines, EGF-induced activation of STAT-5b needs overexpression of the Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) as it is found in many cancers including breast cancer (Kloth et al., 2001). EGFR can activate STATs by direct binding through the SH2 domain or by EGFR-mediated activation of the protein tyrosine kinase Src (Src) (Fig.7). In case of direct STAT binding to EGFR, JAK is not necessary for activation (Quesnelle et al., 2007). In breast cancer cells ligand-induced EGFR activation of STAT-1, STAT-3 and -5 happens through Src kinases, independently of JAKs (Olayioye et al., 1999). But for maximal STAT activation JAKs are necessary (Quesnelle et al., 2007). Interestingly, the EGFR-induced STAT-5 phosphorylation via Src occurs at a different tyrosine site, at Y694, not at the JAK phosphorylated site Y699. Phosphorylation at Y694 leads to different nuclear localization and an impaired ability to bind DNA (Quesnelle et al., 2007).

Suppressors of cytokine signalling (SOCS), Protein inhibitors of activated STATs (PIAS) and Protein tyrosine phosphatases (PTPs) regulate the JAK/STAT pathway negatively (Greenhalgh and Hilton, 2001). The tyrosine phosphatases reverse the activity of JAKs. Activated STATs stimulate transcription of SOCS genes whereas

SOCS proteins bind phosphorylated JAKs and the cytokine receptor, hence limiting JAK signalling by creating a classical feedback loop. The PIAS proteins prevent STAT binding at the DNA by occupying activated STAT dimers (Rawlings et al., 2004).

As mentioned above, in mammary gland basically STAT-5a and -5b are expressed (Liu et al., 1995; Kiu and Nicholson, 2012). STAT-5a is needed for functional development of mammary tissue. The alveolar proliferation and functional differentiation are inhibited when STAT-5a is absent (Liu X et al., 1997, 1998). STAT-5a/ STAT-5b deficient mice are retarded in growth and have impaired development of the mammary gland (Cui et al., 2004; Kiu and Nicholson, 2012). STAT-1, STAT-3 and STAT-5 are constantly phosphorylated in solid tumours in breast, lung and head and neck cancers via increased levels of cytokines and cytokine receptors (Quintás-Cardama and Verstovsek, 2013).



Fig. 7 The STAT signalling pathway upon ligand binding to GHR (left) and to EGFR (right). STATs can be activated through JAK via GH, via EGFR directly or via EGFR-mediated Src. Activated STATs are released from the receptor, dimerize, translocate to the nucleus and bind to promoters. GH: Growth hormone, JAK: Janus kinase; STAT: Signal transducers and activators of transcription, EGF: Epidermal growth factor, EGFR: EGF-receptor, Src: protein tyrosine kinase Src.

Mitogen-activated protein kinases

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are enzymes that interconnect extracellular signals from the cell surface to the cell interior. They induce growth, proliferation, differentiation, migration and apoptosis. The mammalian MAP-kinases consist of cytoplasmic protein-serine/threonine kinases. MAPK are activated by mitogen-activated protein kinase kinases (MAPKKs), which themselves are activated through phosphorylation by mitogen-activated protein kinase kinases (MAPKKs). There are six known groups of MAPKs in mammals: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) 1/2, ERK 3/4, ERK 5, ERK 7/8, Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) 1/2/3 and p38 isoforms α , β , γ (ERK6)/ δ (Schaeffer and Weber, 1999; Kyrias and Avruch, 2001; Krens et al., 2006).

In some forms of human breast cancers, in many human breast cancer experimental models and approximately in one-third of all entities of human cancers the ERK1/2 pathway is deregulated and plays an important role in tumorogenicity (Santen et al., 2002; Dhillon et al., 2007). The serine/threonine kinases ERK1 and ERK2 are protein isoforms, which are 85% homologous, especially concerning the core regions that are involved in binding substrates (Boulton et al., 1990; Boulton et al., 1991). ERK1/2 cascades are activated via consecutive phosphorylations. Raf kinase (MAPKKK) phosphorylates MEK1/2 (MAPKK), which in turn phosphorylates and thus activates ERK1/2 (Fig. 8).

Among others, the ERK pathway is triggered by growth factors and cytokines. They activate the receptor in a ligand-mediated fashion and lead to guanosine triphosphat (GTP) loading of the Ras GTPase. Ras itself is able to trigger Raf kinases to the plasma membrane for subsequent activations. The ERK pathway is also activated by G-protein coupled receptors and non-nuclear activated steroid hormone receptors (Boonstra et al., 1995; Alessi et al., 1994; May et al., 2008; Whyte et al., 2009).

Activated ERK1/2 phosphorylates diverse cytoplasmic proteins or translocates from the cytoplasm to the nucleus and activates nuclear targets such as kinases, transcription factors and cytoskeletal proteins (Yoon and Seeger, 2006). ERK 1/2 regulates different processes like proliferation, differentiation, survival, migration, angiogenesis and

chromatin remodelling (Pearson et al., 2001). ERK1/2 determines these specific processes through different ways, which are not completely understood so far. Sustained, not transient ERK signalling stabilizes and promotes genes that are required for cell cycle entry as Cyclin D1. Signalling of Ras/ERK is associated with Cyclin D1 in cell cycle progression from G0/G1 to S phase and subsequent with retinoblastoma (Rb) phosphorylation (Sears et al., 2002; Lavoie et al., 1996; Torii et al., 2006). ERK activation needs to be sustained 2-3 hours before S phase onset (Yamaomoto et al., 2006).

ERK also represses the expression of antiproliferative genes (Yamamoto et al., 2006). Bim, a pro-apoptotic BH3-only domain protein of the BCL (B-cell lymphoma)-2 family is phosphorylated by ERK1/2. Bim drives lumen clearance through cell death in the terminal end buds during puberty (Reginato et al., 2005). Phosphorylated by ERK1/2 Bim degrades, thus leading to cell survival. (Ley et al., 2003; Harada et al., 2004). EGFR induced ERK1/2 activation regulates Bim negatively at a transcriptional level and also by phosphorylation (Reginato et al., 2005).

ERK activity is balanced by a negative feedback from members of the Sprouty family, Spred and Sef (Hacohen et al., 1998; Wakioka et al., 2001; Furthauer et al., 2002). Spred controls the duration of ERK activity (Hanafusa et al., 2002), whereas Sef inhibits nuclear translocation (Torii et al., 2004). Furthermore, the ERK1/2 pathway is positively and negatively controlled by scaffold proteins (McCubrey et al., 2006).

Dysregulated ERK1/2 signalling is involved in breast cancer. But it needs more than a dysregulation to cause cancer. Additional mutations or changes are required, for example in the expression of other genes as the ErbB-2 receptor, p53 or c-myc (Marampon et al., 2006; Torii et al., 2006). Hyperproliferation in breast cancer cell lines is often mediated by EGFR- or ErbB-2- dependent activation of ERK1/2 (Mc Cubrey et al., 2006). Growth hormone requires EGFR for ERK1/2 activation (Rodland et al., 2008). GH-induced-ERK1/2 dependent phosphorylation retards EGF-induced EGFR downregulation, thus potentiates EGF-induced signalling (Huang et al., 2006; Li et al., 2008).

The correlation between breast cancer and ERK1/2 activation level is unclear. Clinical studies led to contrary results. Node negative breast cancer patients and patients with relapse-free survival had lower ERK 1/2 activity than node-positive patients and

patients with relapse (Mueller et al., 2000). On the other hand, there are clinical results which link high ERK1/2 protein and high activated ERK1/2 levels to a good outcome (Berggvist et al., 2006; Milde-Langosch et al., 2005).

Growth hormone (GH) and Epidermal growth factor (EGF) synergize in ERK activation in murine preadipocytes at the level of Raf/MEK activation (Li et al., 2008). Crosstalk with other pathways as with the Phophoinositide-3-kinase (PI3K)/AKT enhance cell proliferation and prevent apoptosis (Mc Cubrey et al., 2006).



Fig. 8 The Ras/Raf/Mek/ERK pathway. Stimulation by a mitogen like EGF, the activated receptor recruits Ras guanine nucleotide-exchange factors, such as SOS through the adaptor protein Grb2, which generates Ras-GTP. Ras-GTP induces Raf-1, which activates Mek1/2 that phosphorylates ERK1/2. ERK1/2 itself translocates to the nucleus to activate target genes. Grb2: growth-factor-receptor-bound-2, SOS: son of sevenless , Ras: guanine nucleotide-exchange factor, Raf: proto-oncogene serine/threonine-protein kinase, Mek: Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MAPKK), ERK: extracellular-signal-regulated kinase.

The Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase-AKT Pathway

Activated Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinases (PI3Ks) are able to phosphorylate inositol ring 3°OH-groups in inositol phospholipids, characterizing them as a lipid kinase family (Fruman et al., 1998). Class I Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinases are heterodimers, consisting of an adaptor subunit (p85) and a catalytic subunit (p110) (Fry MJ, 1994). Class I is divided into Class IA which adaptor subunit is a phosphoprotein substrate of many receptor tyrosine kinases such as insulin receptor, Insulin-like growth factor receptor and Epidermal growth factor family members. Class IB is activated by G-protein coupled receptors and oncogenes such as Ras. Activated PI3K converts the second messenger phosphatidylinositol-4,5-biphosphate (PIP₂) to phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-triphosphate (PIP₃) in the membrane through phosphorylation of the 3° hydroxyl group. PIP3 activates downstream pathways like AKT and other proteins (Vivanco and Sawyers, 2002). GH activates PI3K through association of the p85 subunit and Insulin receptor substrate (IRS) 1, IRS-2 and JAK-2 (Zhu et al., 2001) or directly via JAK-2 (Birzniece et al., 2009). It is also reported that PI3K can bind directly to the phosphorylated tyrosine residues of the GH-receptor (Zhu et al., 2001).

Furthermore PI3K is activated through the phosphorylated EGFR which generates docking sites for the Growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 (Grb2), an adaptor protein that associates with Gab1 (Grb2-associated binder 1). This association leads to tyrosine phosphorylation of Gab1 (Gu et al., 2003). Phosphorylation at Tyr472 serves as binding site for the regulatory subunit of PI3K (p85) (Cunnick et al. 2001). When the regulatory subunit of PI3K binds to Gab1, PI3K becomes active and produces PIP₃ leading to the activation of AKT.

AKT is a main downstream kinase of PI3K and is also called protein kinase B (PKB). AKT encodes a 57kDa Ser/Thr kinase that has a pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, a central catalytic domain and a carboxy-terminal regulatory domain. The AKT family consists of three members (AKT-1, AKT-2, AKT-3). AKT-1 and -2 are ubiquitously expressed, AKT-3 is more limited in tissue distribution (Yang et al., 2003). However, generation of PIP3 recruits AKT by binding to its PH-domain, leading to AKT translocation to the plasma membrane where it can be phosphorylated and activated by Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase (PDK) 1, PDK2 and integrin-linked kinase (ILK)

(Fig. 9). AKT gets phosphorylated at its kinase domain at threonine 308 and at its regulatory domain at serine 473. Phosphorylation at Thr308 by PDK-1 activates AKT partially, but full activation requires phosphorylation at Ser473 (Osaki et al. 2004, Nicholson et al. 2002, Alessi et al. 1996). Both sites can be phosphorylated independently (Nicholson et al. 2002, Alessi et al. 1996).

Activation of AKT leads to cell survival, proliferation and growth. AKT acts as an antiapoptotic signal by blocking the function of proapoptotic proteins. For example, the protein phosphorylates and consequently inhibits action of the BH3-only protein Bad, a pro-apoptotic member of the BCL-2 (B-cell lymphoma 2) family (Datta et al., 1997). Furthermore, AKT inhibits the expression of BH3-only proteins via interaction with transcription factors, such as FOXO and p53. Preventing the transcription of these target genes, which promote apoptosis or cell cycle arrest, leads to cell survival (Manning and Catley, 2007). The protease Caspase 9 is phosphorylated and therefore inhibited by AKT, too, what prevents its catalytic function of cell-death (Cardone et al., 1998).

AKT plays also a role as pro-survival factor by preventing Cyclin D1 from degradation. The cell cycle is regulated by cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) complexes and CDK-inhibitors (CKIs) (see below). Cyclin D1 plays an important role in cell cycle progression in G1/S phase transition. AKT prevents Cyclin D1 degradation via regulation of the Glycogen synthase kinase-3 β (GSK3 β). GSK3 β regulates Cyclin D1 through phosphorylation, initiating its degradation by the proteasome. The kinase function of GSK3 β is blocked when phosphorylated by AKT, giving Cyclin D1 the possibility to accumulate (Diehl et al., 1998).

One central regulator of cell growth is the serine/threonine kinase mTOR (the mammalian target of rapamycin). mTOR functions as a sensor, regulating protein synthesis based on the presence of nutrients and growth factor signalling. mTOR is a direct target of AKT and mTOR activity can be suppressed by wortmannin, a PI3K inihibitor (Vivanco and Sawyers, 2002). AKT is able to enhance protein synthesis of mTOR, whereas activated mTOR stimulates Cyclin D mRNA translation (Muise-Helmericks et al., 1998).

Negative regulation of the PI3K/AKT pathway is performed by PTEN (phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted on chromosome 10). PTEN is a PIP3 phosphatase, first isolated as tumour-suppressor gene in breast cancer and glioblastomas (Steck et al.,

1997; Li J et al., 1997). PTEN reverses the action of PI3K by PIP3 dephosphorylation, and hence regulates AKT activity (Wang et al., 2008).



Fig. 9 Model of PI3K-AKT pathway, class I. Activation of PI3K through the GHR (left) or the EGFR (right). Activation stimulates the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) containing a p85 and a p110 subunits. PI3K turns phosphatidylinositole-4,5 biphosphonate (PIP2) to phosphatidylinosisol 3,4,5 triphosphonate (PIP3). AKT interacts with PIP3 via its PH domain and translocates to the cell membrane. AKT gets phosphorylated at its kinase domain at Thr308 and its regulator domain Ser473 by phosphoinositol-dependent kinase (PDK) 1 and 2 and integrin-linked kinase (ILK). GH: Growth hormone, GHR: GH-receptor, JAK: Janus kinase, IRS: Insulin receptor substrate, EGF:

GH: Growth hormone, GHR: GH-receptor, JAK: Janus Kinase, IKS: Insulin receptor substrate, EGF: Epidermal growth factor, EGFR: EGF-receptor, Gab1: Grb2 associated binder-1, PI3K: phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, PTEN: Phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted on chromosome ten, AKT: Protein kinase B, PDK: phosphoinositol-dependent kinase, ILK: integrin-linked kinase.

Cyclin D1 and the cell cycle

The cell cycle is divided into four sequential phases. It passes through gap 1 (G1), synthesis (S), gap 2 (G2) and mitosis (M) phases. Progress through the cell cycle is controlled by cyclin and cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) complexes. Cyclin-dependent kinases require cyclins as regulatory subunit for kinase activity (Morgan et al., 1997; Liu et al., 2004). The protein level of cyclins changes throughout the cell cycle. Cyclins bind to the corresponding CDK and form complexes: Cyclin D- CDK4 and/or 6 complex for G1 progression, cyclin-E CDK2 for the G1/S transition, cyclin A-CDK-2

to pass synthesis and cyclin B-CDK1 to enter mitosis (Matsushime et al., 1991; C.J. Sherr,1994; Stamatkos et al., 2010) (Fig. 10).

cyclin B/CDC2 Go mitogenic signal cyclin A/CDC2 cyclin D/CDK4, 6 G2 G1 R cyclin A/CDK2 cyclin E/CDK2 s cyclin D cyclin A cyclin B mitogenic cyclinE signal G1 G2

Fig. 10 Model of the mammalian cell cycle. Progress through the cell cycle contains gap 1 (G1), synthesis (S), gab 2 (G2) and mitosis (M) phases. Cyclins control together with cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) the progression through the phases, respectively. Cyclins have a typical pattern of expression and degradation. R. restriction point. CDK; cyclin-dependent kinase. Redrawn from Takahashi-Yanaga et al., 2008.

Cyclin D1/CDK4/6 together with cyclin E/CDK2 phosphorylate and consequently inactivate the retinoblastoma protein (pRb). pRb functions as a gatekeeper of the G1 phase inhibiting the transition from G1 to S phase by repressing the transcription of genes needed for DNA synthesis. It binds E2F transcription factors and forms a repressor complex that contains proteins with intrinsic histone deacetylase activities (HDACs) and SWI/SNF (SWItch/Sucrose Non Fermentable) nucleosome remodeling complexes. pRb represses the E2F activity at the cyclin E promoter. After Cyclin D1/CDK4/6 phosphorylation of the pRb, the repression is destructed and unbound E2F can function as transcriptional factor. Among others, E2Fs induce the expression of cyclin E and A genes. Cyclin E binds CDK2 and as complex it completes pRb phosphorylation (Baldin et al., 1993; Hinds et al., 1992; Harbour JW et al., 1999; Zhang HS et al., 2000; Sherr CJ, 2000) (Fig. 11).



Fig. 11 In the cell cycle, G1 to S phase transition is regulated by retinoblastoma protein (Rb), which serves as a gatekeeper of G1 phase. Rb binds to E2F. Rb is partially phosphorylated by Cyclin D1/CDK4 or 6 resulting in the transcription of genes like cyclin E. Cyclin E binds to and activates CDK2, leading to complete phosphorylation of Rb and its release. E2F induces the expression of target genes needed for S-phase entry. CDK: cyclin-dependent kinase. Rb: Retinoblastoma protein, E2F: transcription factor. Redrawn from Takahashi-Yanaga et al., 2008.

Protein level of Cyclin D1 rises in early G1 and starts to accumulate until the G1/Sphase. In contrast to the CDKs, cyclin has a short half-life of approximately 30 minutes before degradation (Sherr, 1994). When cells once have progressed to S phase of the cell cycle, Cyclin D1 is exported from the nucleus to the cytoplasm leading to its proteolysis by a 26S proteasom.

Cyclin D1 expression is induced by growth factors, hormones and oncogenes including Ras (Albanese et al., 1995), ErbB-2 (Lee et al., 2000) and STATs (Matsumura et al., 1999; Brockman et al, 2002). EGF leads to p42/44 MAP kinases, which up-regulate the expression of c-fos and c-jun genes, whose products then heterodimerize and bild the transcription factor Activator protein 1 (AP-1). AP-1 binds to the promoter of Cyclin D1 (Shaulian & Karin, 2001). In addition Insulin like growth factor stimulates phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase which induces Cyclin D1 mRNA (Joyce et al., 1999). IGF-1 stabilises Cyclin D1 mRNA, suggesting that PI3K might stabilise Cyclin D1 mRNA (Dufourny et al., 2000).

Cyclin D is an important target of the STAT signalling pathways as enhancers of the Cyclin D1 promoter (Leslie et al., 2006; Matsumura et al., 1999; Brockman et al, 2002). CDK inhibitory proteins, Cyclin-dependent Kinase Inhibitors CKIs, negatively regulate CDKs (Sherr and Roberts, 1999). In mammals the CDK-inhibitory protein/kinase Inhibitor protein (Cip/Kip) family is formed by three different proteins p21Cip1, p27Kip1 and p57Kip2.

Objective

Growth hormone is one of the main players in postnatal growth, stimulates cell proliferation and differentiation. There are physiological situations in which GH levels are elevated in humans as in puberty (Bartke et al., 2013). But the permanent elevation of GH is associated with cancer development. Acromegalic patients, who are always exposed to high GH levels, have an increased risk to develop cancer (Webb et al., 2002; Jenkins, 2004; Siegel and Tomer, 2005). Otherwise, in people with a deficiency of GH or a GHR mutation, no malignancy could be observed in a worldwide study (Brooks and Waters, 2010). GH is required for the maturation of the mammary gland (Lyons et al., 1958; Kleinberg, 1997), but is also involved in the process of breast cancer development. In the 1950's, it was reported on patients with mammary tumours who had a regression of metastases after hypophysectomy (Luft et al., 1952). This was the first evidence of GH involvement in breast cancer progression. Transgenic mice overexpressing genes that encode GH or IGF-1 receptor agonists, show mammary gland epithelial cell hyperplasia and more frequent mammary neoplasia than their normal siblings (Laban et al., 2003). Another important protein which is involved in cell survival and differentiation is EGF and its receptor, the EGFR (Boonstra et al., 1995). The overexpression of EGFR is involved in different types of cancer, including breast cancer (Xie er al., 1997; Berger et al., 1988; Verbeek et al., 1998; Biscardi et al., 2000; Mendelsohn and Baselga, 2000, 2003). EGFR expression is associated with high tumour grade and reduced survival (Sainsbury et al., 1987; Nicholson et al., 1989; Walker & Dearing, 1999). Especially aggressive phenotypes, as triple-negative breast cancer show EGFR overexpression (Burness et al., 2010; Guerin et al., 1989).

GH and EGF advance cell survival, cell growth and differentiation and elevated acivity is involved in cancer development. There is evidence that this two factors influence each other. GH leads to tyrosine phosphorylation of the EGFR in mice livers and in cell culture (Yamauchi et al., 1997). GH also induces 1068Y, 845Y, 992Y and 1173Y phosphorylation in EGFR in mouse preadipocytes (Kim et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2003). It is reported that GH prevents EGF-induced EGFR degradation, action that would be mediated by the MEK-ERK1/2 pathway (Huang et al., 2003). In hypophysectomized or GH-deficient mutant mice, EGFR expression is diminished in liver tissue (Jannson et al.,

Objective

1988; González et al., 2010) and GH-treatment reverses this downregulation of receptors (Jannson et al., 1988). Moreover, EGFR expression is increased in the liver of transgenic mice overexpressing GH (Miquet et al., 2008; González et al., 2010)

EGF-induced phosphorylation of EGFR at its tyrosine residues results in downstream signalling cascades as the mitogen activated protein kinase Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK (p44/p42 MAPK), the PI3K/AKT and the STAT-pathways (Jorrisen et al., 2003; Schulze et al., 2005; Normanno et.al., 2006). These pathways are involved in cell survival and growth. Hyperproliferation in breast cancer cell lines is often mediated by EGFR- or ErbB-2-dependent activation of ERK1/2 (Mc Cubrey et al., 2006). Growth hormone requires EGFR for ERK1/2 activation (Rodland et al., 2008). The same pathways are involved in GH-signalling. Via JAK-2, GH activates mainly STAT-5a and -5b, the PI3K/AKT and the ERK1/2-pathways (Zhu et al., 2001). Via GH/GHR, STAT-5b regulates the transcription of the IGF-1 gene, a main way through which GH stimulates growth (Zhu et al., 2001; Woelfle and Rotwein, 2004). The dysregulation of the ERK1/2-pathway plays an important role in tumorogenicity (Santen et al., 2002; Dhillon et al., 2007). ERK and AKT function as pro-survival factors by stabilizing Cyclin D1 (Lavoie et al., 1996; Diehl et al., 1998; Torii et al., 2006).

These three downstream pathways of GH and EGF, ERK1/2, AKT and STAT5, that regulate gene expression and cell behaviour, were examined in this thesis.

The objective of this study was to examine direct and long-term influence between GH and EGF in breast cancer cell lines, considering the relevance of GH and EGF in mammary gland tumorigenesis and reported crosstalk of these growth factors in other cell types. For this purpose, two experimental conditions were used. First, concomitant treatment of GH and EGF was examined to analyse short-term effects, especially inhibition or activation of proteins of the growth factor pathways as ERK1/2, AKT and STAT-5. Furthermore, 24 hours GH-pre-treatment before acute EGF stimulation was analysed to examine if long-term GH stimulation has a modulatory role over EGFinduced signalling in breast cancer cells. Two different breast cancer cells lines were used. A ER and PR positive cell line, MCF-7 and a hormone-independent cell line MDA-MB-231, which negative for ER, PR is triple and Her-2, (http://www.lgcstandards-atcc.org/products/all/HTB-

<u>26.aspx?geo_country=de#generalinformation</u>, 23.05.2014, 13:09h, Tate et al., 2012).

In order to correlate signal transduction pathway activation with pro-mitogenic actions of these growth factors, cell viability was examined under concomitant treatment of GH and EGF and under GH-pre-treatment before EGF stimulation to analyze if GH-pre-treatment modulates EGF proliferative actions over breast cancer cells.
Materials and methods

Reagents

Recombinant human GH was obtained from Biosidus, Argentina. Recombinant human EGF was purchased from Sigma Chemical Co. (St. Louis, Missouri, USA). 3,5cm wells and clear 96-well plates were acquired from Corning Costar, Fisher Scientific, USA. Polyvinylidenedifluoride (PVDF) membranes, Amersham ECL-Prime Western Blot Detectant Reagents (ECL-Plus, ECL-Prime) were purchased from Amersham Biosciences). Hyperfilm were purchased from GE Healthcare. Secondary antibodies conjugated with horseradish peroxidase and antibodies anti-Cyclin D1 anti-STAT5 were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology Laboratories. Antibody anti-phospho-STAT5a/b Tyr694/696 was from Upstate Laboratories. Antibodies anti-phospho-AKT Ser473, anti-AKT pan, anti-p44/42 MAP kinase (ERK1/2), anti-phospho-p44/42 MAPkinase Thr202/Tyr204 (pERK1/2), anti-EGFR were from Cell Signaling Technology Inc. Recombinant human EGF, Trizma base, HEPES, Tween 20, Triton X-100, sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), glycine, ammonium persulphate, aprotinin, phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride (PMSF), sodium ortho-vanadate, 2-mercaptoethanol, Kodak X-Omat XAR-5 films, molecular weight markers and BSA-fraction V were obtained from Sigma Chemical Co. (St. Louis, Missouri, USA.). Mini Protean apparatus for SDS-polyacrylamide electrophoresis, miniature transfer apparatus, acrylamide, bisacrylamide and N, N, N', N'- tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED) were obtained from Bio-Rad Laboratories (Hercules, California, USA). BCA protein assay kit was obtained from Thermo Scientific, Pierce Protein Research Products. CellTiter 96® AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay from Promega, Madison, WI, USA.

Cell culture

The human breast cancer cell line, MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cell line were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) (Rockville, MD, USA). Cells were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Essential Medium (DMEM)

supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 50 mg/ml gentamicin sulfate (Invitrogen, Life technology) and 2 mM L-glutamine (Invitrogen, Life technology). Cells were cultured in 75 cm² culture flasks at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO_2 .

MCF-7 (Michigan Cancer Foundation-7) cells derive from a human epithelial cell line isolated in 1970 from the breast-tissue of a 69-year old Caucasion woman, Frances Mallon. The women suffered from a malignant adenocarcinoma. MCF-7 cells originate from pleural effusion, where tumour tissue was taken. These cells are hormone dependent and have the ability to process estrogen via estrogen receptors (ER) in the cell cytoplasm. MCF-7 cells are also capable to perform domes in vitro and express insulin-like growth factor binding proteins 2,4 and 5. By treatment with anti-estrogens insulin-like growth factor binding proteins can be modulated, resulting in cell growth reduction. Growth of MCF-7 cells can be inhibited by tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF alpha). MCF-7 cells have a population doubling time of 29 hrs (http://www.mcf7.com/, 23.5.2014, 09:58h; <u>http://www.lgcstandards-atcc.org/Products/All/HTB-22.aspx</u>, 23.5.2014, 10:05h).

The MDA-MB-231 cell line is an epithelial estrogen-receptor negative breast cancer cell line, which derives from an adenocarcinoma of the mammary gland of a 51-year old Caucasian women. Cells were taken from pleural effusion. (<u>http://www.lgcstandards-atcc.org/products/all/HTB-26.aspx?geo_country=de#generalinformation</u>, 23.05.2014, 11:08). MDA-MB-231 cells overexpress the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) and are resistant to the small molecule EGFR inhibitor (TKIs) Erlotinib (Bartholomeusz et al., 2011). They also express the transforming growth factor alpha (TGF alpha) receptor. MDA-MB-231 cells have a population doubling time of 38 hrs (<u>http://www.lgcstandards-atcc.org/products/all/HTB-</u>

<u>26.aspx?geo_country=de#generalinformation</u>, 23.05.2014, 11:08).

Cell culture treatment "Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF"

To analyze GH and EGF signalling, cells were seeded in clear 3,5cm wells (Corning Costar, Fisher Scientific, USA) at a density of 350.000 cells/plate and incubated for 24

hours at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ to allow cell attachment. Cells were incubated again for 24 hours preserved in DMEM without serum. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with GH (1 μ g/ml), hEGF (100 ng/ml) or both for 15 minutes, 30 minutes and 120 minutes or vehicle (as control) (Table 1). Stimulations were terminated by washing cells with cold phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and dishes were kept at - 80°C until cell solubilization to prepare cells extracts.

Control		-	
GH	15min	30min	120min
EGF	15min	30min	120min
GH+EGF	15min	30min	120min

Table 1 Experimental setting of cells for concomitant treatment with GH and EGF

Cell culture treatment "GH-pre-treatment effects over EGF signalling"

For the investigation of GH pretreatment effects over EGF signalling, cells were seeded in clear 3,5cm wells (Corning Costar, Fisher Scientific, USA) at a density of 350.000 cells/well and incubated for 24 hours at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ to allow cell attachment. To synchronize, cells were incubated again 24 hours maintained in DMEM without serum. Serum-starved cells were treated with human GH (1 μ g/ml) or vehicle and incubated for 24 hours again. Afterwards, cells were stimulated with human EGF (100ng/ml) or vehicle (as controls) for time-periods of 15 minutes, 30 minutes and 120 minutes as specified in each experiment (table 2). Stimulations were terminated by washing the cells with cold phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and dishes were kept at -80°C until cell solubilization to prepare cells extracts.

24hours pre-treatment	Acute EGF stimulation			
No pre-treatment	-	15min	30min	2hs
GH-pre-treatment	-	15min	30min	2hs

Table 2 Experimental setting of cells for GH-pre-treatment effects over EGF signalling

Preparation of cell extracts and immunoblotting

Cells were homogenized in buffer composed of 1% v/v Triton, 0.1 M Hepes, 0.1 M sodium pyrophosphate, 0.1 M sodium fluoride, 0.01 M EDTA, 0.01 M sodium vanadate, 0.002 M PMSF, and 0.035 trypsin inhibitory units/ml aprotinin (pH 7.0) at 4°C. After centrifugation at 15,000 x g for 40 minutes at 4°C, the detergent extracts (supernatant) were measured by the BCA protein assay kit to determine protein concentration. An aliquot of solubilized cells was diluted in Laemmli Sample Buffer, boiled for 5 minutes and stored at -20°C until electrophoresis.

Samples were subjected to electrophoresis in SDS-polyacrylamide gels using Bio-Rad Mini Protean apparatus (Bio-Rad Laboratories). Equal amount of total protein was loaded in each lane. Electrotransference of proteins from gel to PVDF membranes was performed for 1 h at 100 V (constant) using the Bio-Rad miniature transfer apparatus in 0.025 mol/l Tris, 0,192 mol/l glycine, and 20% v/v methanol, pH 8.3. To reduce non-specific antibody binding, membranes were incubated 1,5 h at room temperature in T-TBS buffer (0.01 mol/l Tris–HCl, 0.150 mol/l NaCl, and 0.02% v/v Tween 20, pH 7.6), containing 3% w/v BSA. The membranes were incubated overnight at 4 °C with the primary antibodies. After washing with T-TBS, membranes were incubated with a secondary antibody conjugated with HRP for 1 h at room temperature and washed with T-TBS. Immunoreactive proteins were revealed by enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL-Plus, ECL-Prime, Amersham Biosciences) using preflashed Kodak XAR film (Eastman 222 Kodak). Band intensities were quantified using Gel-Pro Analyzer 4.0 software

(Media Cybernetics, Silver Spring, MD, USA). To reprobe with other antibodies, the membranes were washed with T-TBS for several times for 3-5 hours while shaking.

Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay

Cells were seeded in clear 96-well plates (Corning Costar, Fisher Scientific, USA) at a density of 20,000 cells/well maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Essential Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 50 mg/ml gentamicin sulfate (Invitrogen, Life technology) and 2 mM L-glutamine (Invitrogen, Life technology). Cells were further incubated at 37°C for 24 in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere for 24 hours. Then medium was changed to DMEM without serum and the cells incubated again for 24 hours. Cells received the following treatment for 48 hours: I) vehicle, II) 1 μ g/ml GH (cc), III) 100 ng/ml EGF (cc) or IV) both cellular mediators, additionally V) cell were incubated with GH for 24 hours and afterwards medium was changed to medium with human EGF. Cells were incubated for another 24 hours (Table 3).

Ι	Control (vehicle)		
II	GH 48hs		
III	EGF 48hs		
IV	GH+EGF 48hs		
V	GH 24hs	+ EGF 24hs	

Table 3 Experimental setting of cells treated for Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay

After incubation viability was evaluated using the CellTiter 96® AQueous Nonradioactive Cell Proliferation Assay (Promega, Madison, WI, USA). Values were expressed in terms of percent of untreated control cells. The CellTiter 96® AQ_{ueous} Assay is composed of solutions of a novel tetrazolium compound (3-(4,5dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium, inner salt; MTS) and an electron coupling reagent (phenazine methosulfate; PMS). MTS is bioreduced by cells into a formazan product that is soluble in tissue culture medium. The absorbance of the formazan at 490nm can be measured directly from 96-well assay. The conversion of MTS into aqueous, soluble formazan is accomplished by dehydrogenase enzymes found in metabolically active cells. The quantity of formazan product as measured by the amount of 490nm absorbance is directly proportional to the of number living cells in culture (Product information, http://www.promega.de/resources/protocols/technical-bulletins/0/celltiter-96-aqueousnonradioactive-cell-proliferation-assay-protocol/; 9/2013).

Densitometric and statistical analyse

Immunoblots were scanned using a high-resolution scanner. Band intensities were quantified using Gel-Pro Analyzer 4.0 software (Media Cybernetics, Silver Spring, MD, USA).

Results are presented as mean +- S.E.M. of the number of samples indicated. Statistical analyses were performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test using the GraphPad Prism 4 statistical program by GraphPad Software, Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). Student's t-test was used when the values of two groups were analyzed. Data were considered significantly different if p<0.05.

Results

1. Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells

The MCF-7 human breast cancer cell line was used to examine GH and EGF action. First, cell response to each stimulus was tested. In addition, the appropriate dose and stimulation period with GH and EGF was determined. For this purpose, serum-starved cells were treated with 0-1000 ng/ml EGF for 15 min (Figure 12a). Extracted proteins were resolved and immunoblotted with anti-AKT; anti-pAKT, anti-ERK1/2 and anti-pERK1/2 antibodies. Phosphorylation of AKT and ERK1/2 were detectable with EGF doses from 50 to 100 ng/ml. As from a dose of 500 ng/ml onwards, AKT-activation decreased. Subsequently, serum-starved cells were treated with 100 ng/ml EGF for 0–60 min (Figure 12b). Detectable phosphorylation of AKT and ERK1/2 by EGF was observed at 5 minutes after stimulation, transient phosphorylation gradually diminished at 30 minutes after induction. STAT5 phosphorylation was also assayed, but phosphorylation of the transcription factor was not evidence at any time point.

To examine dose effects of GH over MCF-7 cells, serum-starved cells were treated with 0-10 μ g/ml GH for 15 minutes. Activation of signalling mediators, involved in the main pathways induced by GH -AKT, ERK1/2 and STAT5- were detectable with doses of 0,5 μ g/ml GH (Figure 12c). Subsequent, cells were treated with GH (1 μ g/ml) for different time periods from 0 to 60 minutes (Figure 12d). Activation of AKT was evidenced after 15 minutes, ERK1/2 and STAT-5 are phosphorylated after 10 minutes of GH stimulation. While GH-induced AKT and ERK1/2 phosphorylation diminished after 30 minutes, STAT-5 phosphorylation showed a different kinetic. Its phophorylation levels persist 1 hour after GH stimulation.

To summarize, detectable stimulation of both hormones, EGF and GH, was observed. This data illustrate MCF-7 breast cancer cell line responsiveness to EGF and GH, making it an attractive system to study crosstalk between EGF and GH signalling pathways.

35

60

60 min

Figure 12

pAKT

a) Dose effects of EGF on MCF-7 cells (15 minutes stimulation)

AKT



b) Time course effects of EGF on MCF-7 cells (by treatment with 100ng/ml)



c) Dose effects of GH on MCF-7 cells (15 minutes stimulation) in μ g/ml



d) Time course effects of GH on MCF-7 cells (by treatment with 100ng/ml)



Fig. 12 MCF-7 cells response to EGF and GH. To analyse EGF-signalling, serum starved- cells were stimulated with 0- 1000 ng/ml EGF for 15 minutes (**a**) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 0–60 min (**b**). Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis with anti-AKT; anti-pAKT, anti-ERK1/2 and anti-pERK1/2 antibodies, respectively. In order to evaluate GH responsiveness serum starved- cells were stimulated with 0-10 μ g/ml GH for 15 minutes (**c**) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 0–60 min (**d**). Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis with anti-AKT; anti-pERK1/2, anti-pERK1/2,

Cell proliferation effects of GH, EGF or both in MCF-7 cells

Cell proliferation was examined after Growth hormone and Epidermal growth factor treatment. After synchronising, cells were treated with vehicle, GH, EGF or both concomitantly during 48 hours. Aferwards, cell viability was analyzed by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. Cell viability increased approximately 21% under GH stimulation and 25% after incubation with EGF with respect to control (p<0,05) (Fig.13b). Co-treatment with GH and EGF for 48 hours produced a 34% increase in cell proliferation in respect of control. Therefore co-stimulation caused 9-13% more cell growth than each hormone by itself (p<0,05).

To evaluate if effects of concomitant treatment with both growth factors on cell proliferation relied on additive effects of both hormones, experimental values were compared with the summation of each separate stimulus (Fig. 13b). Calculated addition of GH and EGF effects over cells proliferation surpasses experimentally obtained proliferation rates. Calculated values showed a 51% increase over control levels, whereas co-treatment with GH and EGF showed a 34% increase in cell viability. Cell viability was significantly decreased by co-treatment (p<0,05).

There seems to be an interrelationship between EGF and GH proliferative effects. Each hormone given separately nearly showed the same stimulation of cell growth, but concomitant treatment decreased cell viability compared to calculation, suggesting that these growth factors interfere with each other.



Figure 13

Fig. 13 Comparison of cell viability induced by GH, EGF or GH plus EGF measured by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. (a) MCF-7 cells were seeded in a 96 multiwell- plate with 20.000 cells per well. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (control), 1 μ g/ml Growth hormone (GH), 100ng/ml, Epidermal growth factor (EGF) or costimulated with GH and EGF (G+E) for 48 hours. After incubation cell viability was evaluated by using CellTiter 96 AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay and read by 490nm absorbance. Pooled data from 8 such experiments, each repeated five times are shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05. (b) Comparison of the level of cell viability induced by GH and EGF co-stimulation (G+E exp.) with the sum of that induced separately by GH and EGF (GH+EGF sum). Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Statistical analysis was performed by Student's t test. Significant difference at p<0,05.

Signalling under concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells

EGF-induced phosphorylation of EGFR at its multiple tyrosine residues leads to activation of downstream signalling cascades as the mitogen activated protein kinase Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK (p44/p42 MAPK), the phospatidylinositol 3'- kinase (PI3K)/AKT and the the signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT) pathways (Jorrisen et al., 2003; Schulze et al., 2005; Normanno et.al., 2006). GH also activates the STATs, PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 pathway (Le Roith et al., 1997; Zhu et al., 2001). To examine crosstalk between EGF and GH, cells were treated as follows: with vehicle, GH or EGF alone or with both growth factors for 15, 30 or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. First ERK1/2 protein content and phosphorylation were appraised (Figure 14). ERK1/2 protein level kept alike by all treatments. As expected, GH as well as EGF caused robust ERK1/2 activation 15 minutes after stimulation. Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF did cause more potent activation of ERK1/2 at 15 minutes, but the activation rate was not significantly different from GH or EGF induced activation of this kinase. ERK1/2 phosphorylation after 30 and 120 minutes treatment was comparable to control, in every case. Phosphorylation levels produced by GH and EGF concomitant treatment were compared with calculated phosphorylation rates, determined as the addition of EGF and GH-induced phosphorylation levels (Fig. 14c). Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF during 15 minutes resulted in ERK1/2 desensitization; however, such effect was not evidenced when cells were stimulated for 30 or 120 minutes. To assess if low activation at these time points depended only on poor blotting signal, ERK1/2 activation was analysed exclusively at these time points. In accordance with results obtained at 15 minutes stimulation, a significant decrease in ERK1/2 phosphorylation was evidenced after 120 minutes stimulation (Fig. 14d). Co-stimulation with GH and EGF showed significantly less phosphorylation than theoretically expected by additive effects of EGF plus GH alone at 120 minutes (p<0,007) (Fig. 14e). Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF during 15 and 120 minutes resulted in ERK1/2 desensitization.





Fig. 14 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (G+E 15'). (a) ERK protein content in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-ERK is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p < 0.05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p < 0.05. (c) Comparison of the level of ERK activation induced by GH and EGF co-stimulation (GH+EGF exp.) with the sum of that induced separately by GH and EGF (GH+EGF sum). Each value was compared at 15, 30 and 120 minutes, respectively. GH+EGF exp 15min was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by Student t- test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05. (d) ERK activity, stimulated by GH alone (GH), EGF alone (EGF) or co-treatment at 120 minutes (GH+EGF) is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05. (e) Comparison of the level of ERK activation induced by GH and EGF co-stimulation (GH+EGF exp) with the sum of that induced by GH alone plus by EGF alone (GH+EGF sum) at 120 minutes. Statistical analysis was performed by Student's t-test. Significant difference has been shown at p=0,007.

It is reported, that GH modulates EGF-induced PI3K/AKT-pathway in different tissues as in mice liver (Díaz et al., 2012). Extracted proteins were resolved and sequentially immunoblotted with anti-AKT and anti- pAKT antibodies. AKT protein level did not change among treatments (Figure 15a). GH and EGF caused robust activation of AKT. Most activation was seen after 15 minutes of stimulation. EGF-induced phosphorylation of AKT stayed almost equal at 30 minutes, whereas AKT-phosphorylation by GH diminished significantly at 30 minutes (p<0,05). Both growth factors given together did not significantly decrease AKT activity at 30 minutes compared to GH+EGF at 15 minutes. At 120 minutes, AKT phosphorylation level diminished under EGF- as well as under GH-treatment. AKT phosphorylation by concomitant treatment (GH+EGF) was increased at all time points with respect to GH+EGF 15min (Fig. 15b). GH and EGF activation were calculated at each time point to determine activity-increase by GH and EGF co-stimulation. At 15, 30 and 120 minutes the augmentation just reflects the calculation of EGF plus GH (Fig. 15c).

Induction of Cyclin D1, required for cell cycle G1/S transition, was examined as well. Protein level of Cyclin D1 rises in early G1 and starts to accumulate until the G1/S-phase (Sherr, 1994). Cells were incubated with GH, EGF or both for two hours before detergent extraction. Induction of Cyclin D1 was detected by western blotting of cell extracts with anti-Cyclin D1-antibody (Figure 16). Both, GH and EGF, caused more Cyclin D1 expression than basal. EGF provoked more than GH, but results were not significantly different. Interestingly, each stimulus alone caused more Cyclin D1 expression than concomitant stimulation. Induction was significantly reduced with respect to calculation (p<0,01). Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF results in attenuation of the induction theoretically expected from additive effects. Less induction of Cyclin D1 correlates with the desensitisation of ERK1/2 and reduced cell proliferation.

41

Figure 15



Relative activation 50 GRAFEGT SUM T GH+EGF OSP GH+EGE SUM GH+EGF ON GHHEGE OSP GH+EGE SUI 15min 30min 120min

Fig. 15 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 minutes or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). (a) AKT protein content in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p < 0.05 (ns). (b) AKT phosphorylation at Ser473 in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pS473AKT is shown. Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (GH+EGF 15min). Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at P<0,05. (c) Comparison of the level of AKT activation induced by GH and EGF co-stimulation (GH+EGF exp.) with the sum of that induced separately by GH and EGF (GH+EGF sum). Each value was compared at 15, 30 minutes or 120 minutes, respectively. GH+EGF 15min exp. was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by Student's t test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0.05 (ns).



Figure 16

Fig. 16 (a) Cyclin D1protein content in MCF-7 cells. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (G+E) before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-Cyclin D1 is shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 120 minutes (GH+EGF120min). Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p < 0,05. (b) Comparison of the level of Cyclin D1 activation induced by GH and EGF (GH+EGF sum). GH+EGF 120min exp. was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by Student's t test. Significant difference at p<0,01.

Extracted proteins were also immunoblotted with anti-EGFR to examine Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) protein content (Figure 17). EGF induces EGFR dimer internalization through clathrin-coated membranes (Carpenter and Cohen, 1976). The receptor internalization is reflected by its less protein content at 120 minutes. Internalisation under GH treatment seems to diminish, EGFR protein content depleted 20% compared to 15 minutes of co-stimulation. By EGF, its receptor showed less protein content or therefore more internalisation at 120 minutes. Interestingly there was no diminution of EGFR protein content under concomitant treatment with both hormones. However these data are not significant. Less internalisation by concomitant treatment correlates with the desensitisation of ERK1/2, less induction of Cyclin D1 and less cell proliferation.

Figure 17



Fig. 17 EGFR protein content in MCF-7 cells. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis . Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (GH+EGF 15min). Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0,05 (ns).

2. Concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MDA-231 cells

To analyse GH and EGF action in another breast cancer cell line, the hormoneindependent, EGFR- overexpressing human breast cancer cell line MDA-231 was used. First, cell response was tested to each stimulus (Fig. 18). Serum-starved cells were treated with 1 μ g/ml GH or 100 ng/ml EGF for 0-30 minutes. For comparison purposes, the same GH and EGF doses used for studies in the MCF-7 cell line were used to analyze growth factor effects over the MDA-231 cell line. Extracted proteins were resolved and immunoblotted with anti-AKT; anti-pAKT, anti-ERK1/2, anti-pERK1/2, anti-STAT-5 and anti-pSTAT-5 antibodies. No difference in protein content was found for AKT, ERK and STAT under stimulation and control. There was robust activation of AKT at 5 minutes of EGF stimulation, but GH-induced phosphorylation was not detectable at any time point. EGF-induced ERK activity was also noticeable at 5 minutes, whereas GH-induced ERK1/2 phosphorylation increased only slightly at 30 minutes. Phosphorylation of STAT-5 was hardly promoted by GH or EGF.

Figure 18



Fig. 18 MDA-231 cells response to EGF and GH. To analyse GH- and EGF-signalling, serum starvedcells were stimulated with 100μ g/ml GH (first three pannels) or 100 ng/ml EGF (last three pannels) for 0– 30 minutes (5, 15 and 30min). Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis with anti-AKT; anti-PAKT, anti-ERK1/2, anti-PERK1/2, anti-STAT-5 and anti-pSTAT-5 antibodies, respectively. Representative immunobots are shown.

Cell proliferation effects of GH, EGF or both in MDA-231 cells

The cell viability of MDA-231 cells was analysed as well. Serum-starved cells were treated with vehicle, GH, EGF or concomitant with both growth factors for 48 hours. After incubation, cells were analysed by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. GH and EGF induced approximately 50% more cell viability than control (p<0,001).

Co-treatment with GH and EGF led to nearly the same augmentation of proliferation in MDA-231 cells (p<0,001) (Fig. 19a).

Experimentally obtained values for concomitant treatment were compared with the sum of individual effects of the growth factors (Fig. 19b). Concomitant treatment provoked 50% less cell viability than expected by the summation of GH and EGF effects (p<0,0001) (Fig. 19b). Concordantly with the results for co-treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells, there seems to be a desensibilizing influence between the two mitogens. Concomitant treatment decreased cell viability compared to calculation, suggesting that these hormones interfere with each other.



Figure 19

Fig. 19 Comparison of cell viability induced by GH, EGF or GH plus EGF, measured by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. (a) MDA-231 cells were seeded in a 96 multiwell- plate with 20.000 cells per well. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (control), 1 μ g/ml Human Growth hormone (GH), 100 ng/ml Epidermal growth factor (EGF) or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 48 hours. After incubation cell viability was evaluated using the CellTiter 96 AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay and read by 490nm absorbance. Pooled data from 16 such experiments, each repeated five times are shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denotes significant difference at p < 0,0001. (b) Comparison of the level of cell viability induced by GH and EGF co-stimulation (GH+EGF exp.) with the sum of that induced by GH alone plus EGF alone (referred as GH+EGF sum). Statistical analysis was performed by t-test student. Significant difference at p<0,0001.

Signalling under concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MDA-231 cells

ERK1/2 protein content as well as ERK1/2 phosphorylation was analysed after GH, EGF and concomitant stimulation with both growth factor by western blotting of solubilized MDA-231 cells (Figure 20). ERK1/2 protein content did not vary among treatments. GH did not induce ERK1/2 phosphorylation compared to control. EGF-induced ERK1/2 activation at 15 minutes was as high as co-treatment of GH and EGF for 15 minutes. Most activity was observed after 30 minutes EGF stimulation.



Fig. 20 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 minutes or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (GH+EGF 15min). (a) ERK1/2 protein content in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-ERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p< 0.05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MDA-231cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p< 0.05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MDA-231cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p< 0.05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MDA-231cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0.05

AKT protein content and phosphorylation at Ser473 was also examined. Protein content remained constant under vehicle (Figure 21a). GH-induced phosphorylation of AKT was not detectable at any time point (Fig. 21b). EGF alone caused robust AKT activation at 15 minutes, which diminished significantly under co-treatment with GH (p<0,05). EGF-induced AKT phosphorylation at 30 minutes was less, diminished also under co-treatment, but not significantly. At 120 minutes no AKT activity was observed nor after EGF stimulus neither after incubation with GH.



Fig. 21 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 minutes or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (GH+EGF 15min). Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). (a) AKT protein content in MDA-231cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pSer473AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) AKT phosphorylation at S473 in MDA-231cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pS473AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05.

Protein content and activity of STAT-5 was analysed as well. However, no crosstalk between GH and EGF signalling was evidenced (data not shown).

Cyclin D1 was induced by GH, EGF and concomitant treatment for 120 minutes (Figure 22a). Induction was significantly increased (p<0,05) compared to control (data not shown, statistical analysis was performed by Student's t test) but not when compared to GH+EGF 120 minutes (Fig. 22a). Experimental values were compared to calculation of each stimulus. Cyclin D1 was more than 50% less induced by concomitant treatment with GH and EGF compared to the theoretical expected value (Figure 22b) (p=0,016).



Figure 22

Fig. 22 Cyclin D1 protein content in MDA-231cells. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (G+E) before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis . Representative result of immunoblots with anti-Cyclin D1 is shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 120 minutes (GH+EGF120min). Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05. (b) Comparison of the level of Cyclin D1 activation induced by GH and EGF (GH+EGF sum). GH+EGF 120min exp. was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by Student's t test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0,05 (ns).

Furthermore, GH and EGF signalling over EGFR protein content was analysed (Fig. 23a). There was no significantly difference among stimulation or vehicle. As expected, receptor internalisation was not detectable by GH-treatment at 120 minutes. But there

was also less EGF-induced receptor internalisation in MDA-231 cells compared to that observed in MCF-7 cells. When EGFR protein content was analysed exclusively at 120 minutes (Fig. 23b) it was observed that EGFR protein content kept alike under GH treatment while EGF as well as by co-treatment induced EGFR down-regulation, possibly reflecting receptor internalisation. However, data was not significant. Therefore, reduced proliferation, induction of Cyclin D1 and less activation of AKT by GH and EGF co-treatment does not correlate with decreased EGFR downregulation as occurred for MCF-7 breast cancer cells. However, GH seems to desensibilize EGF signalling by a different mechanism.



Figure 23

Fig. 23 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 15, 30 minutes or 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separeted by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for cells costimulated with GH and EGF for 15 minutes (GH+EGF 15min). (a) EGFR protein content in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) Receptor internalisation at 120min. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (Ctrl.), 1 μ g/ml GH, 100 ng/ml EGF or costimulated with GH and EGF (GH+EGF) for 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for 120 minutes before detergent extraction. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Quantification was expressed as percentage, considering 100% the result for 120 minutes GH plus EGF stimulation. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0,05 (ns).

3. Effects of GH-pre-treatment over EGF-signaling in MCF-7 cells

Effects of GH-pre-treatment on EGF-induced cell proliferation

To analyze if GH-pre-treatment modulates EGF proliferative actions over breast cancer cells, MCF-7 cells were assayed as follows: in presence of 1 μ g/ml GH or vehicle during 24 hs. Afterwards, GH-pretreated and non-GH treated cells were further divided in two groups: a group that received 100 ng/ml EGF stimulation and another incubated in presence of vehicle.

As expected, there was more cell viability under treatment with growth stimulus than control. The viability increased approximately 15% under GH and EGF treatment compared to control (Fig. 24) (p<0,05). The cell proliferation augmented under pre-treatment with GH and subsequent EGF stimulation about 27% compared to control (p<0,05) (Fig. 24); however, the increment was not significantly different from GH or EGF induced proliferation.



Figure 24

Fig. 24 Cell viability induced by GH, EGF or GH-pre-treatment with subsequent EGF stimulation, measured by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. MCF-7 cells were seeded in a 96 multiwell-plate with 20.000 cells per well. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (control), 1 μ g/ml Human Growth hormone (GH) or 100 ng/ml Epidermal growth factor (EGF) for 24 hours. After incubation cells treated with GH were stimulated with 100 ng/ml Epidermal growth factor (GH – EGF) or vehicle for 24 hs. Then cell viability was evaluated using the CellTiter 96 AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay and read by 490nm absorbance. Pooled data from 11 such experiments, each repeated five times are shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05.

EGF signalling under GH-pre-treatment in MCF-7 cells

To examine GH effects over EGF signalling in MCF-7 cells, serum-starved cells were treated with vehicle or $1 \mu g/ml$ GH. After 24 hours of incubation, cells were stimulated with human EGF ($100ng/\mu g$) or vehicle (as control) for different time-periods: 15, 30 and 120 minutes before detergent extraction. A study over the impact of GH on the cell surface binding of EGF showed that GH-pre-treatment for 10 minutes led to less 125I-EGF binding in an ERK-dependent manner (Huang et al., 2004). ERK1/2 protein content and phosphorylation was analysed by western blotting with a specific antibody (Fig. 25). As expected, acute EGF stimulation caused substantial ERK1/2 phosphorylation (Figure 25b). Most ERK1/2 phosphorylation was found at 15 minutes after acute EGF stimulation, kept nearly at this level at 30 minutes and diminished at 120 minutes. Pure Growth hormone stimulation for 24 hours showed no enhanced ERK1/2 phosphorylation compared to control. No significant difference was observed among cells, pre- or non-treated with GH and acute EGF stimulation at any time points.



Fig. 25 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or $1 \mu g/ml$ GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis . Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. (a) ERK protein content in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-ERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) ERK1/2 phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05.

Effects of GH and EGF on AKT signalling were also examined and analysed by western blotting. AKT protein content remained constant under all treatments (Fig. 26a). EGF-induced phosphorylation of AKT at Ser473 provoked robust AKT signalling at 15 and 30 minutes and decreased at 120 minutes (Fig. 26b). Basal phosphorylation at Ser473 was not different between non-treated and GH-pretreated cells. Moreover, GH-pre-treatment did not significantly change EGF-induced AKT phosphorylation at any time point.





Fig. 26 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis . Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. (a) AKT protein content in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p< 0,05 (ns). (b) AKT phosphorylation at S473 in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pS473AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,05.

To examine the effects over a cell proliferation mediator, induction of Cyclin D1 was analysed (Figure 27). EGF stimulation of non-GH-pre-treated cancer cells did not significantly induce Cyclin D1 expression compared to control. GH-pre-treatment for 24 hours did not enhance EGF-induced expression at 15 or 30 minutes, but at 120 minutes pre-treatment enhanced Cyclin D1 induction significantly.

Subsequently, EGFR protein content was detected by western blotting of cells extracts with anti-EGFR antibody. No significant difference in protein content was observed between non- and GH-pre-treated cells (data not shown).





Fig. 27 Cyclin D1 protein content in MCF-7 cells. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Cyclin D1 protein content in MCF-7 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-Cyclin D1 is shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. * denotes significant difference at p<0,05.

4. Effects of GH-pre-treatment over EGF-signaling in MDA-231 cells

Effects of GH-pre-treatment on EGF-induced cell proliferation

To analyze if GH-pre-treatment modulates EGF mitogenic actions in another breast cancer cells, MDA-231 cells were assayed as follows: cells were incubated in presence of $1 \mu g/ml$ GH or vehicle during 24 hours and GH-pre-treated and non-GH- treated cells were further divided in two groups: a group that received EGF (100 ng/ml) and another, incubated in presence of vehicle. Cells were analyzed by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. Cell proliferation showed a 50% increase over control by treatment with GH and EGF (p<0,0001). Interestingly, EGF-induced cell viability significantly diminished when cells were pretreated with GH (p<0,0001) (Fig.28). GH-pre-treatment for 24 hours seems to downregulate EGF-induced cell proliferation.



Figure 28

Fig. 28 Comparison of cell viability induced by GH, EGF or GH plus EGF, measured by a Non-Radioactive Cell proliferation Assay. Data are expressed as the mean \pm S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). (a) MDA-231 cells were seeded in a 96 multiwell- plate with 20.000 cells per well. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (control), 1 μ g/ml Human Growth hormone (GH), 100 ng/ml Epidermal growth factor (EGF) or costimulated with GH and EGF (G+E) for 48 hours. After incubation cell number viability was evaluated using the CellTiter 96 AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay and read by 490nm absorbance. Pooled data from 16 such experiments, each repeated five times are shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,0001.

EGF signalling under GH-pre-treatment in MDA-231 cells

To examine GH effects over EGF signalling in MDA-231 cells, serum-starved cells were treated with vehicle or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours. After incubation, cells were stimulated with human EGF (100ng/ μ g) or vehicle (as control) for different time-periods: 15, 30 and 120 minutes before detergent extraction. ERK1/2 protein content and activation was analysed by western blotting with a specific antibody (Figure 29). As expected, acute stimulation with EGF caused substantial ERK1/2 activation. Most ERK1/2 activity was found at 15 minutes (Figure 29a). ERK activity after 15 minutes acute EGF stimulation is significantly increased compared to all other stimulations and time points (p<0,05). Therefore, GH-pretreated cells showed significantly less acute ERK1/2 phosphorylation than non-treated cells at 15 minutes EGF stimulation.



Fig. 29 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or $1 \mu g/ml$ GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0.05 (ns). (a) ERK protein content in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. If immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. If immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. If immunoblots with anti-pERK1/2 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0.05.

Next, AKT protein content and phosphorylation at Ser473 were analysed. AKT protein content did not differ among treatments (Figure 30a). Concordantly to ERK1/2 activation, most AKT phosphorylation was found in non-GH-treated, EGF-stimulated cells after 15 minutes (Figure 30b). This robust activity is significantly increased compared to all other stimulations and time points (p<0,01). AKT showed twice as much phosphorylation level in non-treated-cells compared to GH-pretreated cells after 15 minutes (p<0,01).



Figure 30

Fig. 30 Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. (a) AKT protein content in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference at p<0,05 (ns). (b) AKT phosphorylation at S473 in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-pS473AKT is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. Different letters denote significant difference at p<0,01.

Afterwards, Cyclin D1 induction was evaluated to investigate if effects over ERK1/2 and AKT correlated with effects over Cyclin D1 induction. This protein increased 120 minutes after EGF stimulation, but not significantly (Figure 31). No considerable difference in Cyclin D1 expression was observed between non-treated and GH-pre-treated cells.



Figure 31

Fig. 31 S Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. Cyclin D1 protein content in MDA-231 cells. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-Cyclin D1 is shown. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0,05.

EGFR revealed almost the same protein content under all treatments (Figure 32). As mentioned above, EGFR protein content should decrease 120 minutes after EGF stimulation due to EGFR internalisation (Frank, 2008). In accordance, EGFR decreased

120 minutes after stimulation, but not significantly. Interestingly, EGFR did not diminish when cells were pretreated with GH for 24 hours. Summarising, GH-pre-treatment seems to attenuate ERK1/2 and AKT phosphorylation, what coincidences with less cell viability in pretreated cells, but expression of Cyclin D1 did not vary. EGFR internalisation would be decreased by GH-pre-treatment.



Figure 32

Fig. 32 EGFR protein content in MDA-231 cells. Serum-starved cells were stimulated with vehicle (no GH-treatment) or 1 μ g/ml GH for 24 hours (GH-pre-treatment). After incubation cells were stimulated with vehicle (-) or 100 ng/ml EGF for 15, 30 or 120 minutes (EGF treatment), respectively. Equal amounts of solubilized cell proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoanalysis. Representative result of immunoblots with anti-EGFR is shown. Data are expressed as the mean±S.E.M. of the indicated number of subsets (n). Pretreatment with GH for 24 hours and 15 minutes EGF stimulation (15min EGF-treatment and GH-pre-treatment) was considered as 100%. Statistical analysis was performed by ANOVA followed by the Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test. No significant difference has been shown at p<0,05 (ns).

Crosstalk between GH and EGF signalling pathways has been described; moreover, EGFR expression has been demonstrated to be regulated by GH (Jansson et al., 1988; Johansson et al., 1989; Miquet et al., 2008; González et al., 2010). GH caused tyrosine phosphorylation of the EGFR and subsequent MAPK signalling in mice livers and cell culture (Yamauchi et al., 1997). GH-induced EGFR phosphorylation required JAK-2 but not EGFR kinase activity. EGFR phosphorylation of 1086Y was associated with Grb-2, a main mediator of the ERK-pathway in response to GH (Yamauchi et al., 1997). GH induced EGFR phosphorylation at residues 1068Y, 845Y, 992Y and 1173Y in mouse preadipocytes (Kim et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2003). However, in livers of normal and transgenic mice overexpressing GH, no EGFR phosphorylation after acute GH stimulation was detected (Gónzalez et al., 2010).

It was reported that EGF-induced EGFR degradation, receptor redistribution from the cell surface to intracellular compartments and downregulation were prevented by GH-pre-treatment (Huang et al., 2003). These GH effects were prevented by MEK1 inhibition. Loss of EGF-induced EGFR intracellular distribution by GH, goes along with increased EGF-induced signalling as ERK-phosphorylation (Huang et al., 2003).

PTP101 is a monoclonal antibody that detects proteins phosphorylated at serine/threonine residues, consensus sites for proline-directed protein kinases, such as the ERKs. GH is able to induce PTP101-reactive EGFR phosphorylation, supposing that GH induces EGFR phosphorylation at ERK consensus sites (Huang et al., 2003). Pre-treatment with GH diminished acute and transient 125-I-EGF binding at preadipocytes cell surface due to less binding affinity (Huang et al., 2004). The decrease in 125-I-EGF binding in presence of GH was temporally accompanied by PTP101-reactive EGFR phosphorylation and GH-induced ERK activation and could be prevented by the ERK-inhibitor PD98059, suggesting that this GH effect is related to GH-induced ERK activation, too (Huang et al., 2004). That suggests, GH can modulate EGF binding kinetics and EGFR's post-binding signalling in an ERK-dependent manner (Huang et al., 2004).

Research about GH and EGF co-treatment over ErbB-2 led to contrarily results. Cyclin D1 induction and DNA synthesis decreased compared to EGF administration alone. GH-induced threonine phosohorylation of ErbB-2 damped EGF-induced tyrosine kinase activity in 3T3-F442A fibroblasts (Kim et al., 1999).

As mentioned above, GH regulates the expression of EGFR in mice liver. In hypophysectomized or GH-deficient mutant mice, receptor expression was diminished and GH administration reversed the loss of receptors (Jannson et al., 1988). Whereas in transgenic mice overexpressing GH, the EGFR content was increased; however, EGF-induced signalling via its receptor was diminished (González et al., 2010; Díaz et al. 2012). In those transgenic mice the proteins content were diversely modified. AKT and ERK were increased compared to normal siblings, but whereas the phosphorylation level of AKT was also increased, the phosphorylation of ERK1/2 was not and STAT-3 and STAT-5 activation were inhibited. Anyway, EGF-induced phosphorylation of AKT and ERK1/2 was decreased in GH overexpressing mice probably due to less EGFR response (González et al., 2010).

EGFR is overexpressed in different types of breast cancer and as mentioned before, particularly in aggressive breast cancer types as triple negative or inflammatory breast cancer (Burness et al., 2010; Guerin et al., 1989).

The objective of this study was to examine direct and long-term influence between GH and EGF signalling and mitogenic effects in breast cancer cell lines. For this purpose, two different breast cancer cells lines were used. A hormone-dependent, ER and PR positive cell line, MCF-7, and a hormone-independent cell line, overexpressing EGFR, the MDA-231. To examine direct interactions between GH and EGF, concomitant treatment with both growth factors was explored. To investigate if GH has modulatory effects over EGF-signalling, cells were 24 hours pre-treated with GH, before they received an acute stimulation with EGF.

Treatment with GH, EGF or concomitantly both

Cell viability of MCF-7 cells under treatment with GH or EGF or concomitantly with both mitogens for 48 hours was examined. Each stimulus by itself increased cell viability compared to control and concomitant treatment caused more proliferation compared to each stimulus by itself. Theoretically expected values from additive effects of each stimulus were compared to the real experimental increase by co-treatment. Interestingly, co-treatment induced a cell proliferation rate significantly smaller than the expected (Fig. 13). EGF and GH seem to influence each other by impairing cell proliferation when administered together.

This first evidence about crosstalk between GH and EGF encouraged us to analyse which pathways are involved in impairing cell proliferation. It is known that the ERK-pathway is induced by GH and EGF (Boonstra et al., 1995; Zhu et al., 2001) and GH requires EGFR for ERK1/2 activation in human mammary epithelial cells (HMEC) (Rodland et al., 2008). Whereas no interference could be observed in AKT signalling, concomitant treatment with GH and EGF resulted in significant ERK1/2 desensitization. In MCF-7 cells, GH and EGF induced ERK1/2 phosphorylation, but simultaneous treatment caused less ERK1/2 activity than theoretically expected from additive effects. Concomitant administration seems to desensitise the ERK1/2 pathway at 15 minutes, but also after 120 minutes stimulation (Fig.14b-e). Previous research described that GH and EGF synergized in preadipocytes in an ERK-dependent manner (Huang et al., 2003), but in contrast, data of this study indicates that GH in combination with EGF diminishes ERK1/2 signalling in breast cancer cells. One of the other main pathways of GH and EGF, the PI3K-AKT-pathway, was not affected due to GH and EGF concomitant treatment in MCF-7 cells (Fig. 15a-c).

To analyse which are the effects over MCF-7 cell cycle promotion of the concomitant treatment with GH and EGF, Cyclin D1 expression was proved by Western blotting. Expression of Cyclin D1 rises in early G1 during the cell cycle (Sherr, 1994). Induction of Cyclin D1 was caused by GH and EGF treatment. Interestingly, each stimulus alone provoked more Cyclin D1 induction than both together (Fig. 16). Convenient with the results for reduced cell viability, co-treatment led to significantly less Cyclin D1 induction. Furthermore, the diminished ERK1/2 activation by GH and EGF co-treatment could be the reason for less Cyclin D1 expression.

EGF-induced receptor tyrosine activation leads to EGF-receptor dimer internalisation and down-regulation (Carpenter and Cohen, 1976). In this study, EGFR protein content diminished at 120 minutes after EGF stimulation, reflecting its internalisation. By GH treatment and co-treatment with GH, the protein content did not diminish (Fig. 17).

63

There is evidence that GH alone does not lead to EGF-receptor internalisation and that EGF-induced EGFR degradation is prevented by GH in an ERK-dependent manner (Huang et al., 2003). But loss of EGF-induced EGFR intracellular distribution by GH was accompanied with increased EGF-induced signalling as ERK activation (Huang et al., 2003). Impaired endocytotic downregulation of EGFR is commonly associated with cancer and can lead to uncontrolled signalling (Grandal and Madshus, 2008; Roepstorff et al., 2008). Data from this study suggest that GH extenuates EGFR internalisation but also ERK1/2-signalling.

Cell viability of MDA-231 cells was analysed under the same experimental conditions. Each individual stimulus increased robustly cell proliferation compared to control. Cotreatment with GH and EGF augmented cell viability, but compared to summation there was intensely less proliferation than awaited. Concordantly with results for MCF-7 cells, GH and EGF co-treatment led to a significant decrease of cell viability (Fig. 19). These results are interesting, because there are other findings saying that MDA-231 cells are only minimal (Decker, 1988) to unresponsive to EGF (Mueller et al., 1994) in respect to cell proliferation. One study demonstrated that EGF-induced growth rate in MDA-231 cells is dependent on administered EGF concentration. Low doses of 10ng/ml EGF exhibit an increased growth rate which decreased by higher EGF concentrations (Zhang et al., 2012). The dissimilar response to different EGF concentrations could explain the various findings about EGF responsiveness of MDA-231 cells. In this study, MDA-231 cells responded to EGF (100ng/ml) with a moderate increase of cell viability.

EGF and GH seem to interfere with each other, influencing cell proliferation in both cell lines. Also in MDA-231 cells, shared pathways by GH and EGF were analysed to find out in which pathway this interaction could take place. ERK1/2 phosphorylation was not induced by GH compared to control in MDA-231 cells. EGF induced ERK1/2 robustly as well as concomitant treatment. No significant desensibilisation by co-treatment could be observed as it was found for MCF-7 cells (Fig. 20b).

Analogously to ERK1/2, AKT phosphorylation was not induced by GH at any time point. EGF alone caused robust AKT activation at 15 minutes, which diminished significantly under co-treatment with GH, also at 30 minutes GH co-treatment, but not significantly. At 120 minutes no AKT activity was observed neither after EGF stimulus
nor co-treatment with GH (Fig. 21b). However, simultaneous administration led to less AKT induction than EGF by itself. GH seems to desensibilize EGF-induced AKT.

The third pathway, shared by GH and EGF STAT-5 was analysed, too. There was no difference in STAT-5 activity among GH and EGF signalling. The fact that STAT-5 was also induced by EGF could be due to EGFR-overexpression in MDA-231 cells. It is described that EGF requires EGFR overexpression for STAT-5 activation (Kloth et al., 2002).

Cyclin D1 was induced by all treatments, but concomitant treatment led to less Cyclin D1 induction (Fig. 22). More than 50% less Cyclin D1 induction by concomitant treatment was observed compared to theoretical expected value. It is reported that EGF induces EGFR internalisation also in MDA-231 cells (Decker 1988). In this study, EGF-induced EGFR internalisation was slight in MDA-231 cells after 120 minutes and not induced by GH (Fig. 23). GH did not seem to influence EGF-induced receptor internalisation. However, data was not significant.

Less Cyclin D1 induction and less cell viability by concomitant treatment correlate with the results in the MCF-7 cell line. Unlike in MCF-7 cells, no desensitisation of ERK1/2 could be observed, but instead a desensitisation of AKT signalling. EGFR receptor internalisation was not impaired by GH-co-treatment. Therefore, the reduced proliferation, less induction of Cyclin D1 and AKT by GH and EGF co-treatment does not correlate with decreased EGFR downregulation as occurred for MCF-7 breast cancer cells. However, GH seems to desensibilize EGF signalling in another way.

GH and PRL induced serine/threonine EGFR phosphorylation required ERK activation in CHO-GHR cells (Li et al., 2008). In a prostate cancer cell line, EGF-induced EGFR threonine phosphorylation potentized receptor tyrosine phosphorylation and enhanced EGFR endocytotic downregulation. These effects could be impaired by blockage of ERK, not AKT (Gan et al., 2010). In this study, GH did not phosphorylate ERK1/2 in MDA-231 cells, what could be the reason for no attenuation over EGFR downregulation as happened in MCF-7 cells.

Nevertheless, AKT phosphorylation is bated by GH-co-treatment. It is really interesting that GH did not induce AKT phosphorylation but reduced EGF-induced AKT signalling. Less AKT phosphorylation could be the reason for less Cyclin D1 induction and cell viability. AKT is an important protein for the cell cycle regulation and prevents Cyclin

65

D1 degradation by GSK3β phosphorylation (Diehl et al., 1998) which modulates cyclindependent kinase inhibitors p21/waf1/cip1 and p27/Kip2 (Lawlor et al., 2001). To learn more about this process, it would be interesting to further investigate if less AKT activation by GH and EGF alters one of its downstream targets in MDA-231 cells.

As mentioned above, GH attenuates EGFR signalling in different ways. GH might be dampening EGF binding affinity by its receptor, therefore reducing breast cancer cells response to the growth factor.

In conclusion, GH and EGF co-treatment results in desensitization of mitogenic signals respect to the effects of each growth factor *per se*; however, the mechanism implied seems to be different depending on the cell lines. In MCF-7 cells, the prevented downregulation of EGFR could be the reason for less ERK1/2 phosphorylation, leading to less Cyclin D1 induction and therefore less cell viability in MCF-7 cells. However, the EGFR downregulation in MDA-231 cells is not affected by co-treatment with GH. MDA-231 cells overexpress EGFR; while EGF induces its internalisation, its downregulation might be regulated differently. Moreover, desensitization would be related with effects over binding affinity of the EGFR or induction of molecules involved in the termination of the signal.

GH-pre-treatment and acute EGF stimulation

To analyse if GH has effects over EGF-induced cell proliferation, MCF-7 cells were pre-treated 24 hours with GH before stimulation with EGF. EGF-induced cell proliferation in those cells was compared with non-pre-treated cells. All treatments led to increased cell proliferation compared to control. GH-pre-treatment did not significantly alter cell proliferation when compared to individual stimuli (Fig. 24). Inconclusively with this result, Cyclin D1 expression was significantly enhanced by GH-pre-treatment and 120 minutes EGF stimulation (Fig. 27).

There are findings for chondrocytes, treated with Gonad releasing hormone (GnRH), in which GH promoted proliferation over EGFR signalling in an ERK-dependent manner. In those chondrocytes EGF expression and subsequent EGF-induced EGFR signalling was associated with GH-induced cell growth after GH treatment (Pan et al., 2011).

Discussion

ERK1/2 and AKT phosphorylation were induced by acute EGF stimulation in MCF-7 cells, but not altered through GH exposure for 24 hours. In respect to the EGFR, no significant difference in EGF-receptor internalisation between non- and pre-treated cells could be observed (Fig. 25). In previous research on preadipocytes, it is reported that GH-pre-treatment diminished 125-I-EGF receptor binding transiently at the cell surface in an ERK-dependent manner, due to less affinity (Huang et al., 2004). In this study, GH-pre-treatment did not affect MCF-7 cell viability, EGF signalling or EGFR internalisation but enhanced Cyclin D1 expression. This issue keeps inconclusive: Why did an increased Cyclin D1 induction not lead to more cell viability? And which pathway led to the rise of Cyclin D1 expression? Moreover, these unanswered issues reveal the complexity of GH and EGF interactions, their dependence on the cell type and stimulation protocol.

Contrary results were observed in MDA-231 cells. Cell viability was also increased by GH and EGF treatment compared to control, but diminished substantially after GH-pre-treatment, suggesting that GH pre-treatment for 24 hours downsizes EGF-induced cell proliferation (Fig. 28). To investigate a responsible pathway, ERK1/2, AKT and STAT-5 were analysed.

In non-treated cells, ERK1/2 phosphorylation was significantly increased after 15 minutes EGF administration compared to control. Acute EGF treatment did not induce ERK1/2 activation when cells were pre-treated with GH (Fig. 29b). GH seems to alter EGF-induced ERK1/2 activity in MDA-231 cells. In agreement with data for ERK1/2, AKT phosphorylation was also mainly induced by EGF and significantly impaired after pre-treatment with GH (Fig. 30b). GH administration seems to prevent EGF-signalling through both pathways.

In spite of the altered cell viability after GH-pre-treatment, Cyclin D1 expression did not differ significantly between treatments (Fig. 31). EGF-induced EGFR decreased at 120 minutes reflecting its internalisation; in pre-treated cells, receptor internalisation was less observed, however, data was not significantly (Fig. 32). Previous research implied less internalisation due to GH protection. But these findings were accompanied by more EGF signalling and ERK1/2 activity (Huang et al., 2003). In this study, GH-

Discussion

pre-treatment seems to lessen EGFR internalisation, but also ERK1/2 and AKT phosphorylation.

Interestingly, there are contrary results for MCF-7 and MDA-231 cells. Whereas GHpre-treatment did not significantly affect EGF-signalling in MCF-7 cells, pre-treatment altered EGFR and ERK1/2 signalling in MDA-231 cells and attenuated AKT phosphorylation. The two breast cancer cell lines differ in EGFR expression. Possibly long-term GH administration influences ERK-signalling only in MDA-231 cells due to EGFR overexpression. As mentioned above, mice overexpressing GH had an increased EGFR content. In these mice ERK1/2 and AKT content was also increased but their phosphorylation upon EGF-stimulation was diminished (González et al., 2010; Diaz et al., 2012). Similarly, the EGF-induced phosphorylation levels of ERK1/2 and AKT were decreased due to long-term GH administration in MDA-231 cells, overexpressing EGFR. The protein content did not vary due to pre-treatment, in any case.

However, transgenic mice overexpressing GH are exposed to high GH levels for their whole lifetime, whereas cells in this study were exposed to GH only for 24 hours. That could explain why the attenuation was only observed at the phosphorylation level, but did not change AKT or ERK1/2 protein content.

As mentioned above, EGF-induced EGFR threonine phosphorylation led to more potent receptor tyrosine phosphorylation and enhanced EGFR downregulation in a prostate cancer cell line. These effects could be impaired by blockage of ERK, not AKT (Gan et al., 2010). In this study, concomitant treatment with GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells and pre-treatment with GH in MDA-231 cells led to less ERK1/2 activation and also less EGFR internalisation. One possible explanation could be that GH interferes in threonine phosphorylation of the EGFR or in ERK1/2 phosphorylation, leading to less receptor internalisation. In preadipocytes, GH causes ERK-mediated threonine phosphorylation of EGFR (Kim et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2004), leading to delayed EGFR downregulation and enhanced EGF-induced signalling (Huang et al., 2003. 2004, 2006, Li et al., 2008).

Prolactin (PRL) is a hormone, as GH mainly produced in the anterior pituitary gland, which blocked EGF-induced EGFR and Grb2 association with subsequent MAPK/Ras activation in mammary cells (Johnson et al., 1996). EGF-induced DNA synthesis

68

decreased when PRL was present in the normal murine mammary epithelial cell line (NMuMG) (Fenton and Sheffield, 1994) while in the breast cancer cell line T47D, PRL induced ERK1/2 mediated phosphorylation of EGFR, which resulted in increased EGF signalling (Huang et al., 2006). GH also seems to influence different cell lines in diverse ways as it is found in this thesis.

A short-term influence between GH and EGF over cell viability and signalling could be observed in both breast cancer cell lines after co-treatment, whereas long-term modification due to GH-pre-treatment was only detected in MDA-231 cells, overexpressing EGFR. Interestingly both GH and EGF play a role in developing breast cancer. EGFR is frequently overexpressed in mammary neoplasia (Verbeek et al., 1998) and breast cancer patients show a higher serum level of GH (Peyrat et al., 1993). Nevertheless, in this study GH attenuated EGF-signalling in an ERK1/2-dependent manner and also AKT-dependent in the hormone-independent breast cancer cell line. About the association between breast cancer and ERK1/2 activation different predications can be found, linking high protein activity to poor (Mueller et al., 2000) or good outcome (Berggvist et al., 2006; Milde-Langosch et al., 2005). The ERK-pathway seems to be manifold involved in breast cancer. Considering that the EGFR is associated with high tumour grade and poor clinical outcome (Alroy and Yarden, 1997) and GH seems to attenuate EGFR downregulation and signalling, it would be interesting to understand in which breast cancer subtypes this modulation is present, as it could enable the development of more effective and selective therapies.

Discussion

Conclusion

Crosstalk between Growth hormone and Epidermal growth factor as well as GH modulation over EGF-induced ERK1/2, AKT and STAT-5 signalling were analyzed in the hormone-dependent cell line MCF-7 and the hormone-independent cell line MDA-231. Previous studies have demonstrated that interaction between these two growth factors exists and that GH regulates the expression of EGFR. Considering the relevance of breast cancer and the evidence that GH and EGF/EGFR signalling are involved in mammary gland tumorigenesis and taking into account that GH and EGF share many signalling pathways, the aim of this study was to analyse crosstalk between GH and EGF in signalling and proliferation. Furthermore, a modulatory role of GH over EGF-signalling was examined. In consideration of previous results about crosstalk between GH and EGF, the hypothesis of this study was that co-treatment and GH-pre-treatment would result in an exacerbation of EGF signalling, leading to augmented cell proliferation, while no GH co- or pre-treatment would decrease EGF signalling.

The two cell lines were detected to be valuable for the investigation of GH and EGF signalling as they responded to both stimuli. In MCF-7 cells, phosphorylation of AKT and ERK1/2 were detectable after GH and EGF treatment, but STAT-5 phosphorylation by EGF was not evidence at any time point. In MDA-231 cells, EGF induced AKT and ERK1/2 phosphorylation, whereas GH did not induce AKT or ERK activation. STAT-5 was lowly induced by GH but not by EGF.

GH and EGF signalling results in cell survival and proliferation in both cell lines. Interestingly, both mitogens that by themselves promote cell proliferation, interfered with each other, leading to significantly less cell viability. Whereas co-treatment had an effect on both cell lines, 24 hours GH-pre-treatment had only a consequence over MDA-231 cells. Data suggest that GH modulates EGF-signalling by preventing EGF-induced proliferation.

These evidences about crosstalk between GH and EGF encouraged to analyse which pathways are involved in impairing cell proliferation. The protein content and phosphorylation levels of ERK1/2, AKT and STAT-5 were analysed to consider if variances in these pathways could have lead to the alteration in cell viability. In MCF-7

71

Conclusion

cells, the ERK1/2 pathway was desensitised by co-treatment, whereas in MDA-231 cells GH-pre-treatment led to a desensibilisation of ERK1/2. Furthermore, the phosphorylation level of EGF-induced AKT was decreased by co- and pre-treatment in MDA-231, but not in MCF-7 cells. Interestingly, simple GH-treatment did not induce AKT phosphorylation in MDA-231 cells, but GH seems to attenuate EGF-induced AKT activation.

The cell viability was measured by an assay that notices bioreduction and hence the quantity of metabolically active cells, equal to the number of living cells. To examine, if the altered cell viability was due to less proliferation or less metabolism of the cells, Cyclin D1 induction, an important protein of cell cycle transition was analysed. Convenient with the results for cell viability, co-treatment led to significantly less Cyclin D1 induction in both cell lines. But results from pre-treatment in respect to Cyclin D1 were inconclusive.

Impaired ERK1/2 signalling could be a reason for the reduced cell viability. Sustained ERK signalling stabilizes and promotes genes that are required for cell cycle entry as Cyclin D1 (Torii et al., 2006). The expression of c-fos and c-jun genes is up-regulated through EGF-induced ERK1/2, whose products heterodimerize, build AP-1 and bind to the promoter of Cyclin D1 (Shaulian & Karin, 2001).

Whereas in other cell types GH and EGF synergize in ERK signalling, pre-treatment in MDA-231 cells and co-treatment in the MCF-7 cell line impaired ERK1/2 phosphorylation. Moreover, ERK1/2 represses the expression of antiproliferative genes (Yamamoto et al., 2006), what amplifies the possibilities how the impaired kinase could lead to less cell proliferation.

Also the diminished phosphorylation of AKT in MDA-231 cells could have influenced the cell proliferation as the proteinkinase leads to cell survival and proliferation and is also involved in Cyclin D1 stabilisation (Dufourny et al., 2000). AKT plays also a role as pro-survival factor by preventing Cyclin D1 from degradation (Diehl et al., 1998) and is able to enhance protein synthesis of mTOR that itself stimulates Cyclin D mRNA translation (Muise-Helmericks et al., 1998). An alteration in Cyclin D1 would be a probable explanation of less cell viability. But more investigation is needed to analyse if proapoptotic proteins which are prevented by AKT, are altered due to GH treatment.

Interestingly, the AKT-pathway was only altered in MDA-231 cells. AKT seems to play another role in hormone-independent breast cancer than in hormone-dependent. It is reported that AKT is inversely correlated with PR and patients who are resistance to endocrine therapy showed more expression of pAKT and had a worse outcome among endocrine-treated patients (Tokunaga et al., 2006). Furthermore, there is evidence that GH diminished EGF-induced AKT phosphorylation in mice, overexpressing GH (Díaz et al., 2013).

GH and EGF are able to signal via the EGFR. The receptor is one possible place where the interaction between GH and EGF could have occured. On these grounds EGFR protein content was analysed.

The expected receptor internalisation after EGF-treatment was less found after cotreatment with GH in MCF-7 cells. But in MDA-231 cells, simultaneous treatment with GH did not affect EGF-induced receptor internalisation. Pre-treatment seems to impair EGFR internalisation, but all data about the EGFR was not significant and further investigations are necessary. Usually, impaired EGFR internalisation is associated with increased signalling. This data proposes less signalling in combination with less receptor internalisation. It would be interesting for further investigation if this interaction between GH and EGF can be found in more breast cancer cell types. That could suggest new therapeutic strategies in signalling modulation of mammary cancer cells.

In summary, this study evidenced crosstalk between GH and EGF in two different breast cancer cell lines.

Long-term modification over cell viability and the ERK1/2 and AKT pathways was only detected in MDA-231 cells. In consideration of results from GH and EGF concomitant treatment, the interaction between GH and EGF in MCF-7 cells could be transient abrogated by GH-pre-treatment. Co-treatment with GH and EGF diminished cell viability in MCF-7 and MDA-231 cells. Furthermore, a direct influence between GH and EGF signalling resulted in less ERK phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells, whereas in MDA-231 cells less AKT phosphorylation could be observed. The attenuation of the EGFR-downregulation due to GH is a potential reason but keeps to be elucidated.

Summary

Summary

Der Epidermale WachstumsfAKTor (EGF) ist ein Schlüsselprotein für das Überleben von Zellen und ihrer Proliferation. Darüber hinaus ist er an der malignen Entartung verschiedener Zelltypen beteiligt. Neben spezifischer AKTivierung durch EGF wird der Epidermale WachstumsfAKTor-Rezeptor (EGFR) durch verschiedene WachstumsfAKToren transAKTiviert, u. a. durch das Wachstumshormon (GH). Zwischen GH und EGF, die beide an der Regulierung der Zellproliferation beteiligt sind, wurden InterAKTionen in verschiedenen Zelltypen festgestellt, die zu verstärkter Stimulierung von Signalkaskaden und zur Progression von Malignität führten. Die große Bedeutung beider Proteine sowie des EGFR in der Pathologie des Brustkrebses führten zu Untersuchungen über mögliche modulierende InterAKTionen zwischen beiden Mitogenen, die zur Malignitätsentstehung beitragen könnten. Die Untersuchungen wurden in der hormonabhängigen Brustkrebszelllinie MCF-7 und der hormonunabhängigen Brustkrebszelllinie MDA-231 durchgeführt. Neben der Zellproliferation wurden Mediatoren der Hauptsignalkaskaden von GH und EGF detektiert, ERK1/2, AKT sowie STAT-5. Darüber hinaus wurde eine Modulierung des EGFR untersucht.

In MCF-7 Zellen konnte gezeigt werden, dass die Proliferation durch gemeinsame Gabe von GH und EGF gemildert wurde. Es kam zu einer geringeren Induktion von Cyclin D1 und geringerer Phosphorylierung von ERK1/2 im Vergleich zur Applikation nur eines der beiden WachstumsfAKToren. Auch in den hormonunabhängigen MDA-231 Zellen wurde durch die gemeinsame Gabe von GH und EGF eine Abnahme der Proliferation sowie der Phosphorylierung von AKT beobachtet. Zur Exploration des Einflusses einer längerfristigen Stimulation mit GH auf die Zellkommunikation von EGF, wurden beide Zelllinien vor EGF Stimulation über 24 Stunden mit GH vorbehandelt. In MDA-231 Zellen zeigten sich durch die Vorbehandlung mit GH eine Abschwächung der Zellproliferation sowie eine Verringerung der EGF-induzierten Phosphorylierung von ERK1/2 und AKT. Wir schließen daraus, dass auch in diesen Brustkrebszellen eine InterAKTion zwischen EGF und GH stattfindet. Die gleichzeitige Gabe von GH und EGF sowie die Vorbehandlung mit GH führten zur

Desensibilisierung mitogener Signale. Die zugrunde liegenden Mechanismen scheinen abhängig der jeweiligen Zelllinie zu sein.

References

- Ahlgren M, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Sorensen TI (2006). Growth patterns and the risk of breast cancer in women. Int J Gynecol Cancer;16(Suppl 2):569–75
- Albanese C, Johnson J, Watanabe G, Eklund N, Vu D, Arnold A, Pestell RG (1995). Transforming p21*ras* mutants and c-Ets-2 activate the Cyclin D1 promoter through distinguishable regions. J Biol Chem 270:23589–23597
- Alessi DR, Andjelkovic M, Caudwell B, Cron P, Morrice N, Cohen P, Hemmings BA (1996). Mechanism of activation of protein kinase B by insulin and IGF-1. EMBO J 15(23):6541-51
- Alessi DR, Saito Y, Campbell DG, Cohen P, Sithanandam G, Rapp U, Ashworth A, Marshall CJ, Cowley S (1994). Identification of the sites in MAP kinase kinase-1 phosphorylated by p74raf-1. EMBO J13:1610–9
- Alroy I, Yarden Y. (1997). The ErbB signalling network in embryogenesis and oncogenesis: signal diversification through combinatorial ligand.receptor interactions. FEBS Lett 410: 83–86
- Avraham R and Yarden Y. (2011) Feedback regulation of EGFR signalling: decision making by early and delayed loops. Nature Reviews Volume 12: 104-117
- Azam M, Lee C, Strehlow I, Schindler C. Functionally Distinct Isoforms of STAT5 Are Generated by Protein Processing. Immunity, Vol. 6, 691–701, June, 1997
- Baldin V, Lukas J, Marcote MJ, Pagano M, Draetta G (1993). Cyclin D1 is a nuclear protein required for cell cycle progression in G1. Genes Dev 7:812–821
- Bartholomeusz C, Yamasaki F, Saso H, Kurisu K, Hortobagyi GN, Ueno NT (2011). Gemcitabine Overcomes Erlotinib resistance in EGFR-Overexpessing Cancer Cells through Dowwnregulation of AKT. J Cancer: 2:435-42
- Bartke A (2003). Can Growth hormone (GH) accelerate aging? Evidence from GHtransgenic mice Neuroendocrinology 78 210–216
- Bartke A, Sun LY, Longo V. Somatotropic signalling: Trade offs between Growth hormone, development and longevity. Physiol Rev 93: 571- 598, 2013
- Baselga J, Steemmer S, Pego A, et al (2010) Cetuximab + cisplatin in estrogen receptornegative, progesterone receptor-negative, HER2-negative (triple-negative) metastatic breast cancer: results of the randomized phase II BALI-1 trial. Cancer Res 70:24 (Suppl) SABCS10-PD01-01
- Baserga R, Peruzzi F, Reis K (2003). The IGF-1 receptor in cancer biology, Int. J. Cancer 107 873–877
- Baulida J, Kraus MH, Alimandi M, Di Fiore PP, Carpenter G (1996). All ErbB receptors other than the Epidermal growth factor receptor are endocytosis impaired. J BIOL Chem. 1;271(9):5251-7
- Berger MS, Locher GW, Saurer S, Gullick WJ, Waterfield MD, Groner B, Hynes NE. (1988). Correlation of c-erbB-2 gene amplification and protein expression in human breast carcinoma with nodal status and nuclear grading. Cancer Res 48: 1238–1243.
- Birzniece V, Sata A, Ho KK (2009). Growth hormone receptor modulators. Rev Endocr Metab Disord. 10(2):145-56
- Biscardi JS, Ishizawar RC, Silva CM, Parsons SJ. (2000). Tyrosine kinase signalling in breast cancer: Epidermal growth factor receptor and y-Scr interactions in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res 2: 203–210

- Boonstra J, Rijken P, Humbel B, Cremers F, VERKleij A, van Bergen en Henegouwen P (1995). The epidermal growth factor. Cell Biol Int, 19:413-430
- Boulton TG, Nye SH, Robbins DJ, Ip NY, Radziejewska E, Morgenbesser SD, DePinho RA, Panayotatos N, Cobb MH, Yancopoulos GD (1991). ERKs: a family of proteinserine/threonine kinases that are activated and tyrosine phosphorylated in response to insulin and NGF. Cell 65:663–675
- Boulton TG, Yancopoulos GD, Gregory JS, Slaughter C, Moomaw C, Hsu J, Cobb MH (1990). An insulin-stimulated protein kinase similar to yeast kinases involved in cell cycle control. Science 249:64–67
- Brockman JL, Schroeder MD, Schuler LA (2002). PRL activates the Cyclin D1 promoter via the JAK2/Stat pathway. Mol Endocrinol 16:774–784
- Brooks AJ, Waters MJ (2010). The Growth hormone receptor: mechanism of activation and clinical implications. Nat Rev Endocrinol;6:515-525
- Bublil Erez M and Yarden Y. (2007)The EGF receptor family: spearheading a merger of signalling and therapeutics. Current opinion in Cell Biology 2007, 19: 124-134
- Burness ML, Grushko TA, Olopade OI (2010) Epidermal growth factor receptor in triplenegative and basal-like breast cancer: promising clinical target or only a marker? Cancer J 16:23–32
- Cardone Mh, Roy N, Stennicke HR, Salvesen GS, Franke TF, Stanbridge E, Frisch S, Reed JC (1998). Regulation of cell death protease caspase-9 by phosphorylation. *Science* 282, 1318–1321
- Carey LA, Rugo HS, Marcom PK, Mayer EL, Esteva FJ, Ma CX et al. (2012) TBCRC 001: randomized phase II study of cetuximab in combination with carboplatin in stage IV triple-negative breast cancer. J Clin Oncol.; 30(21):2615-23
- Carpenter G & Cohen S.(1976). 125 I-labeled human epidermal growth factor. Binding, internalization, and degradation in human fibroblasts. J. Cell Biol. 71, 159–171
- Carraway KL, Weber JL, Unger MJ, Ledesma J, Yu N and Gassmann M (1997). Nature 387, 512-516
- Cohen S & Levi-Montalcini R (1973). J. Biol. Chem., 248, p. 7670
- Cornford AS, Barkan AL, Horowitz JF (2011). Rapid suppression of Growth hormone concentration by overeating: potential mediation by hyperinsulinemia. J Clin Endocrinol MetaGb 96: 824–830
- Cui Y, Riedlinger G, Miyoshi K, Tang W, Li C, Deng CX, Robinson GW, Henninghausen L. Inactivation of Stat5 in mouse mammary epithelium during pregnancy reveals distinct functions in cell proliferation and differentiation. Mol Cell Biol. 2004 18: 8037-47
- Cunnick JM, Mei L, Doupnik CA, Wu J (2001) Phosphotyrosines 627 and 659 of Gab1 constitute a bisphosphoryl tyrosine-based activation motif (BTAM) conferring binding and activation of SHP2. Journal of Biological Chemistry 276(26):24380-7
- Datta SR, Dudek H, Tyo X, Masters S, Fu H, Gotoh Y, Greenberg ME (1997). AKT phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cell-intrinsic death machinery. Cell 91,231–241
- David M, Wong L, Flavell R, Thompson SA, Wells A, Larner AC, Johnson GR. STAT activation by epidermal growth factor (EGF) and amphiregulin. Requirement for the EGF receptor kinase but not for tyrosine phosphorylation sites or JAK1. J Biol Chem. 1996 Apr 19;271(16):9185-8
- Decker SJ (1988). Epidermal growth factor induces internalization but not degradation of rge Epidermal growth factor receptor in a human breast cancer cell line. J ReceptRes. 8(6): 853-70

- Decker SJ (1990) Epidermal growth factor and transforming growth factor-alpha induce diVerential processing of the Epidermal growth factor receptor. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 166:615–621
- Dhillon AS, Hagan S, Rath O, Kolch W (2007). MAP kinase signalling pathways in cancer. Oncogene. 26, 3279-3290
- Díaz ME, Gónzlez L, , Miquet JG, Martínez CS, Sotelo AI, Bartke A, Turyn D (2012). Growth hormone modulation of EGF-induced PI3K-AKT pathway in mice liver. Cell signal (2):514-23
- Díaz ME, Miquet JG, Rossi SP, Irene PE, Sotelo AI, Frungieri MB, Turyn D, González L (2014). GH administration patterns differently regulate epidermal growth factor signalling. J Endocrinol. 2014 Mar 12 epub
- Diehl JA (2002). Cycling to Cancer with Cyclin D1. Cancer Biol Ther. 1:3, 226-231
- Diehl JA, Cheng M, Roussel MF, Sherr CJ (1998). Glycogen synthase kinase-3beta regulates Cyclin D1 proteolysis and subcellular localization. Genes Dev. 12, 3499–3511
- Diehl JA, Zindy F, Sherr CJ (1997). Inhibition of Cyclin D1 phosphorylation on threonine-286 prevents its rapid degradation via the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway .Genes Dev.11,957–972
- Dufourny B, van Teeffelen HA, Hamelers IH, Sussenbach JS, Steenbergh PH (2000). Stabilization of Cyclin D1 mRNA via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. J. Endocrinol. 166; 329-338
- Fehrenbacher, N., Bar-Sagi, D. & Philips, M. (2009). Ras/MAPK signaling from endomembranes. Mol. Oncol. 3, 297–307
- Feinmesser RL, Wicks SJ, Taverner CJ, Chantry A (1999). Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent kinase II phosphoylates the epidermal growth factor receptor on multiple sites in the cytoplasmic tail and serine 744 within the kinase domain to regulate signal generation. J Biol Chem. 4;274(23):16168-73
- Felder S, Miller K, Moehren G, Ullrich A, Schlessinger J and Hopkins CR (1990). Kinase activity controls the sorting of the Epidermal growth factor receptor within the multivesicular body. Cell, 61, 623–634
- Fox SB, Leek RD, Smith K, Hollyer J, Greenall M, Harris AL: Tumor angiogenesis in node-negative breast carcinomas relationship with Epidermal growth factor receptor, estrogen receptor, and survival. Breast Cancer Res Treat 29: 109–116
- Frank SJ (2008). Mechnistic aspects of crosstalk between GH and PRL and ERbB receptor family signalling. J Mammaty Gland Biol Neoplasia 13: 119-129
- French AR, DK Tadaki, SK Niyogi, DA Lauffenburger (1995). Intracellular trafficking of epidermal growth factor family ligands is directly influenced by the pH sensitivity of the receptor/ligand interaction. J. Biol. Chem. 270:4334–4340
- Fruman DA, Meyers RE, Cantley LC (1998). Phosphoinositide kinases. Annu Rev Biochem. 67:481–507.
- Fry MJ (1994). Structure, regulation and function of phosphoinositide 3-kinases. *Biochem* Biophys Acta.1226:237-268
- Gallego MI, Binart N, Robinson GW, Okagaki R, Coschigano K, Perry J, Kopchick J, Oka T, Kelly PA, Hennighausen L (2001). Prolactin, Growth hormone and epidermal growth factor activate Stat5 in different compartments of mammary tissue and exert different and overlapping developmental effects. Dev. Biol., 229, pp. 163–175
- Gan Y, Shi C, Inge L, Hibner M, Balducci J, Huang Y (2010). Differential roles of ERK and AKT pathways in regulation of EGFR-mediated signaling and motility in prostate cancer cells. Oncogene (29): 4947-4958
- Giustina A, Veldhuis JD (1998). Pathophysiology of the neuroregulation of Growth hormone secretion in experimental animals and the human. Endocr Rev 19: 717–797

- Goh LK, Huang F, Kim W, Gygi S, Sorkin, A (2010). Multiple mechanisms collectively regulate clathrin-mediated endocytosis of the Epidermal growth factor receptor. J. Cell Biol. 189, 871–883
- Goldman R, Ben-Levy R, Peles E, Yarden Y (1990). Heterodimerization of the erbB-1 and erbB-2 receptors in human breast carcinoma cells: a mechanism for receptor transregulation. Biochemistry 29 11024-11028
- González L, Díaz ME, Miquet JG, Sotelo AI, Fernandez D, Dominici FP, Bartke A, Turyn D (2010). GH modulates hepatic epidermal growth factor signalling in the mouse. Journal of Endocrinology, 204: 299-309
- González L, Miquet JG, Sotelo AI, Bartke A, Turyn D (2002). Cytokine inducible SH2 protein up-regulation is associated with desensitization of GH signaling in GHRH-transgenic mice. Endocrinology 143 386–394
- Graus-Porta D, Beerli RR, Daly JM, Hynes NE. ErbB-2, the preferred heterodimerization partner of all ErbB receptors, is a mediator of lateral signaling. EMBO J 1997;16(7):1647–55
- Graus-Porta.D, Beerli RR, Hynes NE (1995). Single-chain antibody- mediated intracellular retention of ErbB-2 impairs Neu differentiation factor and epidermal growth factor signalling. Mol. Cell. Biol.. 15. 1182-1191
- Greenhalgh CJ, Hilton DJ (2001). Negative regulation of cytokine signaling. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 70, 348-356
- Grimes ML, Beattie E, Mobley WC (1997). A signalling organelle containing the nerve growth factor-activated receptor tyrosine kinase, TrkA. Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 94, 9909–9914
- Gu H, Neel BG (2003) The "Gab" in signal transduction. Trends in Cell Biology 13(3):122-30
- Guerin M, Gabillot M, Mathieu MC, Travagli JP, Spielmann M, Andrieu N et al (1989) Structure and expression of c-erbB-2 and EGF receptor genes in inflammatory and noninflammatory breast cancer: prognostic significance. Int J Cancer 43:201–208
- Gunnell D, Okasha M, Smith GD, Oliver SE, Sandhu J, Holly JM (2001). Height, leg length, and cancer risk: a systematic review. Epidemiol Rev;23(2):313–42
- Hanafusa H, Torii S, Yasunaga T, Nishida E (2002). Sprouty1 and Sprouty2 provide a control mechanism for the Ras/MAPK signalling pathway. Nat Cell Biol; 4: 850–8
- Harari D, Tzahar E, Romano J, Shelly M, Pierce JH, Andrews GC, Yarden Y (1999). Neuregulin-4: a novel growth factor that acts through the ErbB-4 receptor tyrosine kinase, Oncogene 18; 2681–2689
- Harbour JW, Luo RX, Dei Santi A, Postigo AA, and Dean DC (1999). Cdk phosphorylation riggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1. Cell, *98*: 859–869, 1999.
- Harries M, Smith I (2002). The development and clinical use of trastuzumab (Herceptin). Endocr.-Relat. Cancer 9 (2) 75-85
- Hartman ML, Veldhuis JD, Thorner MO (1993). Normal control of Growth hormone secretion. Horm Res 40: 37–47
- Harvey S, Hull KL (1997). Growth hormone. A paracrine growth factor? Endocrine 7; 267–279
- Hemmings BA (2003). Protein kinase B alpha/AKT1 regulates placental development and fetal growth. J. Biol. Chem. 278:32124–32131
- Henson ES & Gibson SB 2006 Surviving cell death through epidermal growth factor (EGF) signal transduction pathways: implications for cancer therapy. Cellular Signalling 18 2089–2097

- Hinds PW, Mittnacht S, Dulic V, Arnold A, Reed SI, Weinberg RA (1992). Regulation of retinoblastoma protein functions by ectopic expression of human cyclins. Cell, 70: 993–1006
- Horvath CM, Darnell JE Jr. The state of the STATs: recent development in the study of signal transduction to the nucleus. Current Opinion in Cell Biology (1997) 9: 233-239
- http://www.promega.de/resources/protocols/technical-bulletins/0/celltiter-96-aqueousnonradioactive-cell-proliferation-assay-protocol/ (9/2013)
- Huang F, Kirkpatrick D, Jiang X, Gygi S, Sorkin A (2006). Differential regulation of EGF receptor internalization and degradation by multiubiquitination within the kinase domain. Mol. Cell 21, 737–748
- Huang G, Chantry A, Epstein RJ (1999). Overexpression of ErbB2 impairs liganddependent downregulation of Epidermal growth factor receptors via a post-transcriptional mechanism. J Cell Biochem, 74:23–30
- Huang Y, Chang Y, Wang X, Jiang J, Frank SJ (2004). Growth hormone alters binding Epidermal growth factor receptor binding affinity via activation of Extracellular Signal-regulatet kinases in 3T3-F442A cells. Endocrinology 145(7): 3297-3306
- Huang Y, Kim SO, Jiang J, Frank SJ (2003). Growth hormone-induced phosphorylation of epidermal growth factor (EGF) receptor in 3T3-F442A cells. Modulation of EGF-induced trafficking and signaling. J Biol Chem. 278(21):18902–13
- Huang Y, Li X, Jiang J and Frank SJ (2006). Prolactin modulates phosphorylation, signaling and trafficking of Epidermal growth factor receptor in human T47D breast cancer cells. Oncogene 25, 7565–7576
- Itakura Y, Sasano H, Shiga C, Furukawa Y, Shiga K, Mori S, Nagura H. (1994) Epidermal growth factor receptor overexpression in esophageal carcinoma. An immunohistochemical study correlated with clinicopathologic findings and DNA amplification. Cancer 74: 795-804
- Jansson JO, Ekberg S, Hoath SB, Beamer WG & Frohman LA (1988). Growth hormone enhances hepatic Epidermal growth factor receptor concentration in mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation 82 1871–1876
- Jenkins PJ (2004) Acromegaly and cancer. Hormone Research 62 108–115.
- Jin Q, Esteva FJ (2008) Cross-talk between the ErbB/HER family and the type I insulin-like growth factor receptor signalling pathway in breast cancer. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 13:485–498
- Johansson S, Husman B, Norstedt G & Andersson G (1989). Growth hormone regulates the rodent hepatic Epidermal growth factor receptor at a pretranslational level. Journal of Molecular Endocrinology 3 113–120
- Johnson JL, Fenton S, Sheffield L (1996). Prolactin inhibits Epidermal Growth Factorinduced Ras-MAPK Signalin in mammary epithelial cells. Bio Chem; 271 (35): 21574– 21578
- Jorissen RN,Walker F, Pouliot N, Garrett TP,Ward CW & Burgess AW2003 Epidermal growth factor receptor: mechanisms of activation and signalling. Experimental Cell Research 284 31–53
- Jost M, Kari C, Rodeck U (2000). The EGF receptor- an essential regulator of multiple epidermal functions. Eur. J. Dermatol. 10 (7) 505
- Joyce D, Bouzahzah B, Fu M, Albanese C, D'Amico M, Steer J, Klein JU, Lee RJ, Segall JE, Westwick JK, Der CJ, Pestell RG (1999). Integration of Rac-dependent regulation of Cyclin D1 transcription through a nuclear factor-kappaB-dependent pathway. J. Biol.Chem. 274 25245
- Karunagaran D, Tzahar E, Beerli R, et al: ErbB2 is a common auxiliary subunit of NDF and EGF receptors: implications for breast cancer. EMBO J 1996, 15:254–264

- Kim SO, Houtman JC, Jiang J, Ruppert JM, Bertics PJ, Frank SJ (1999). Growth hormoneinduced alteration in ErbB-2 phosphorylation status in 3T3-F442A fibroblasts. J Biol Chem;274 (50):36015–24
- Kisselva T, Bhattacharya S, Braunstein J, Schindler CW. Signaling through the JAK/STAT pathway, recent advances and future challenges. Gene 285 (2002) 1–24
- Kiu H, Nicholson SE. Biology and significance of the JAK/STAT signalling pathways. Growth Factors. 2012 30(2): 88-106
- Kleinberg DL (1997). Early mammary development: Growth hormone and IGF-1, J. Mammary Gland Biol. Neoplasia 2; 49–57
- Klijn JG, Berns PM, Schmitz PI, Foekens JA: The clinical significance of Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGF-R) in human breast cancer: a review on 5232 patients. Endocr Rev 13: 3–17, 1992
- Kloth MT, Catling AD, Silva CM (2002). Novel activation of STAT5b in response to epidermal growth factor. J Biol Chem. Mar 8; 277(10): 8693-701
- Kokai,Y., Myers,J.N., Wada,T., Brown,V.I., LeVea,C.M., Davis,J.G.,Dobashi,K. and Greene,M.I. Synergistic interaction of p185c-neu and the EGF receptor leads to transformation of rodent fibroblasts. 1989 Cell, 58, 287-292
- Kopchick JJ, Parkinson C, Stevens EC, Trainer PJ (2002). Growth hormome reveptor antagonists: Discovery, Development, and Use in Patients with Acromegaly. Endoc Rev Oct;23(5):623-46.
- Krens SF, Spaink HP, Snaar-Jagalska BE. (2006). Functions of the MAPK family in vertebrate-development. FEBS Lett 580: 4984–4990
- Kyriakis JM, Avruch J. (2001). Mammalian mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathways activated by stress and inflammation. Physiol Rev 81: 807–869.
- Laban C, Bustin SA, Jenkins PJ (2003). The GH-IGF-I axis and breast cancer, Trends Endocrinol. Metab. 14 ;28–34
- Lavoie JN, L'Allemain G, Brunet A, Muller R, Pouyssegur J (1996). Cyclin D1 expression is regulated positively by the p42/p44MAPK and negatively by the p38/HOGMAPK pathway. J Biol Chem; 271: 20 608–16.
- Lawlor MA, Alessi DR (2001). Journal of Cell Science 114 (Pt 16) 2903–2910
- Le Roith D, Bondy C, Yakar S, Liu JL, Butler A (2001). The somatomedin hypothesis. Endocr. Rev. 22 (2001) 53–74
- Leaman DW, Leung S, Li X, Stark GR.Regulation of STAT-dependent pathways by growth factors and cytokines. FASEB J. 1996 Dec;10(14):1578-88
- Lee RJ, Albanese C, Fu M, D'Amico M, Lin B, Watanabe G, Haines 3rd GK, Siegel PM, Hung MC, Yarden Y, Horowitz JM, Muller WJ, Pestell RG (2000). Cyclin D1 is required for transformation by activated Neu and is induced through an E2F-dependent signaling pathway. Mol Cell Biol 20:672–683
- Leslie K, Lang C, Devgan G, Azare J, Berishaj M, Gerald W, Kim Y, Paz K, Darnell JE, Albanese C, Sakamaki T, Pestell R, Bromber J (2006). Cyclin D1 is transcriptionally regulated by and required for transformation by activated signal transducer and activator of transcription 3.Cancer Res.66,2544–2552
- Levkowitz, G, Waterman H, Ettenberg SA, Katz M, Tsygankov AY, Alroy I, Lai S, Iwai K, Reiss Y, Ciechanover A, Lipkowitz S, Yarden Y (1999). Ubiquitin ligase activity and tyrosine phosphorylation underlie suppression of growth factor signaling by c-Cbl/Sli-1. Mol. Cell 4, 1029–1040
- Li CH, Evans HM. Isolation of pituitary Growth hormone. Science 99 (1944) 183–184
- Li J, Yen C, Liaw D, Podsypania K, Bose S, Wang SI, Puc J, Miliaresis C, Rodgers L, Mc Combie R, Bigner SH, Giovanella BC, Ittmann M, Tycko B, Hibshoosh H, Wigler MH,

Parson R (1997). PTEN, a putative protein tyrosine phosphatase gene mutated in human brain, breast, and prostate cancer. Science 275, 1943–1947

- Li S, Jeffrey PD, Wiltzius JJW, Kussie P, Ferguson KM, Structural basis for inhibition of the Epidermal growth factor receptor by cetuximab. Cancer Cell7 (2005) 301
- Li X, Huang Y, Jiang J, Frank SJ (2008). ERK-dependent threonine phosphorylation of EGF receptor modulates receptor downregulation and signalling. Cell Signal. 20(11); 2145-2155
- Li X, Huang Y, Jiang J, Frank SJ (2011). Synergy in ERK activation by cytokine receptor and tyrosine kinase growth factor receptor. Cell Signal. 23(12): 417-424
- Liu MC, Marshall JL, Pestell RG (2004). Novel strategies in cancer therapeutics: targeting enzymes involved in cell cycleregulation and cellular proliferation. Curr. Cancer Drug Targets 4 (2004) 403
- Liu N, Mertani HC, Norstedt G, Tornell J (1997). Lobie PE. Mode of the autocrine/paracrine mechanism of Growth hormone action, Exp. Cell. Res. 237 196–206
- Liu X, Robinson GW, Gouilleux F, Groner B, Hennighausen L (1995). Cloning and expression of Stat5 and an additional homologue (Stat5b) involved in prolactin signal transduction in mouse mammary tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:8831–8835
- Liu X, Robinson GW, Wagner KU, Garrett L, Wynshaw- Boris A, Henninghausen L. Stat5a is mandatory for adult mammary gland development and lactogenesis. Genes Dev., 11 (1997), pp. 179–186
- Liu X,. Gallego MI, Smith GH, Robinson GW, Hennighausen L. Functional release of Stat5a-null mammary tissue through the activation of compensating signals including Stat5b. Cell Growth Differ., 9 (1998), pp. 795–803
- Luft R, Olivecrona H, Sjogren B (1952). Hypophysectomy in man. Nord Men;47(11):351–4.
- Lundqvist E, Kaprio J, VERKasalo PK, Pukkala E, Koskenvuo M, Soderberg KC et al, (2007). Co-twin control and cohort analyses ofbody mass index and height in relation to breast, prostate, ovarian, corpus uteri, colon and rectal cancer among Swedish and Finnish twins. Int J Cancer;121(4):810–8.
- Lyons WR, Li CH, and Johnson RE (1958). The hormonal control of mammary growth and lactation. Rec. Prog. Harm.Res. 14:219-248
- Manning BD, Cantley LC (2007). AKT/PKB signaling: navigating downstream. Cell 129, 1261–1274
- Marampon F, Ciccarelli C, Zani BM (2006). Down-regulation of c-Myc following MEK/ERK inhibition halts the expression of malignant phenotype in rhabdomyosarcoma and in non musclederived human tumors. Mol Cancer, 5:31
- Marmor MD, Yarden Y: Role of protein ubiquitylation in regulating endocytosis of receptor tyrosine kinases. Oncogene 2004, 23:2057-2070
- Masuda H, Zhang D, Bartholomeusz C, Doihara H, Gabriel N. Hortobagyi , Naoto T (2012). Ueno Role of Epidermal growth factor receptor in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 136:331–345
- Matsumura I, Kitamura T, Wakao H, Tanaka H, Hashimoto K, Albanese C, Downward J, Pestell RG, Kanakura Y (1999). Transcriptional regulation of the Cyclin D1 promoter by STAT5: its involvement in cytokine-dependent growth of hematopoietic cells. EMBO J 18:1367–1377
- Matsushime H, Roussel M, Ashmun R, Sherr SJ (1991). Colony stimulating Factor 1 regulates novel cyclins during G1 phase of the cell cycle. Cell 65: 701-713
- May LT, Hill SJ (2008). ERK phosphorylation: spatial and temporal regulation by G protein-coupled receptors. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 40:2013-2017

- Mayo LD, Donner DB (2001). A phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/AKT pathway promotes translocation of Mdm2 from the cytoplasm to the nucleus. Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 98, 11598–11603
- McCubrey JA, Steelman LS, Abrams SL, Lee JT, Chang F, Bertrand FE, Navolanic PM, Terrian DM, Franklin RA, D'Assoro AB, Salisbury JL, Mazzarino MC, Stivala F, Libra M (2006). Roles of the RAF/MEK/ERK and PI3K/PTEN/AKT pathways in malignant transformation and drug resistance. Adv Enzyme Regul, 46:249-279
- Mendelsohn J, Baselga J (2000) The EGF receptor family as targets for cancer therapy. Oncogene 19:6550–6565
- Mendelsohn J, Baselga J. (2003). Status of Epidermal growth factor receptor antagonists in the biology and treatment of cancer. J Clin Oncol 21:2787–2799
- Mertani HC, Delehaye-Zervas MC, Martini JF, Postel-Vinay MC, Morel G (1995). Localization of Growth hormone receptor messenger RNA in human tissues. Endocrine 3: 135–142
- Mertani HC, Garcia-Caballero T, Lambert A, Gerard F, Palayer C, Boutin JM, Vonderhaar BK, Waters MJ, Lobie PE & Morel G (1998). Cellular expression of Growth hormone and prolactin receptors in human breast disorders. International Journal of Cancer 79 202–211
- Micalizzi DS, Ford HL (2009) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in development and cancer. Future Oncol 5:1129–1143
- Michels KB, Xue F (2006). Role of birthweight in the etiology of breast cancer. Int J Cancer;119:2007–25
- Milde-Langosch K, Bamberger AM, Rieck G, Grund D, Hemminger G, Müller V, Löning T (2005). Expression and prognostic relevance of activated extracellular-regulated kinases (ERK1/2) in breast cancer. Br J Cancer, 92:2206-2215
- Miquet JG, González L, Matos MN, Hansen C, Louis A, Bartke A, Turyn D, Sotelo AI (2008). Transgenic mice overexpressing GH exhibit hepatic upregulation of GH-signaling mediators involved in cell proliferation. Journal of Endocrinology 198 317–330
- Miquet JG, Sotelo AI, Bartke A, Turyn D (2004). Suppression of Growth hormone (GH) Janus tyrosine kinase 2/signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 signaling pathway in transgenic mice overexpressing bovine GH. Endocrinology 145 2824–2832
- Miquet JG, Sotelo AI, Bartke A, Turyn D (2005). Desensitization of the JAK2/STAT5 GH signaling pathway associated with increased CIS protein content in liver of pregnant mice. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 289 E600–E607
- Mirza AM, Gysin S, Malek N, Nakayama K, Roberts JM, McMahon M (2004). Cooperative regulation of the cell division cycle by the protein kinases RAF and AKT. Mol Cell Biol. 24: 10 868–81
- Mol JA, van Garderen E, Selman PJ, Wolfswinkel J, RijinbERK A and Rutteman GR (1995). Growth hormone mRNA in mammary gland tumors of dogs and cats. Journal of Clinical Investigation 95 2028–2034
- Morgan DO (1997). Cyclin-dependent kinases: engines, clocks, and microproccesors. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 13; 261
- Morris, Charles The role of EGFR-directed therapy in the treatment of breast cancer. Breast cancer Reasearch and Treatment 75: S51-S55, 2002
- Mueller H, Flury N, Eppenberger-Castori S, Kueng W, David F, Eppenberger U (2000). Potential prognostic value of mitogen-activated protein kinase activity for disease-free survival of primary breast cancer patients. Int J Cancer, 89:384-388
- Mueller H, Loop P, Lio R, Wosikowski K, Kueng W, Eppenberger U (1994). Differential signal transduction of epidermal-growth-factor receptors in hormone-dependent and hormone-independent human breast cancer cells. Eur. J. Biochem. 221, 631-637

- Muise- Helmericks RC, Grimes HL, Bellacosa A, Malstrorm SE, Tsichlis PN, Rosen N (1998). Cyclin D expression is controlles post- transcriptionally vis a phosphatidylinositol kinase / AKT-dependent pathway. J Biol Chem; 273: 29864- 29872
- Mukhina S, Mertani HC, Guo K, Lee KO, Gluckman PD, Lobie PE (2004). Phenotypic conversion of human mammary carcinoma cells by autocrine human Growth hormone, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101; 15166–15171
- Muniyappa R, Sorkin JD, Veldhuis JD, Harman SM, Munzer T, Bhasin S, Blackman MR (2007). Long-term testosterone supplementation augments overnight Growth hormone secretion in healthy older men. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 293: E769–E775
- Ng ST, Zhou J, Adesanya OO, Wang J, LeRoith D, Bondy CA. (1997). Growth hormone treatment induces mammary gland hyperplasia in aging primates. Nat. Med. 3, 1141–1144
- Nicholson KM, Anderson NG (2002) The protein kinase B/AKT signalling pathway in human malignancy. Cell Signal 14: 381–395
- Nicholson KM, Anderson NG (2002) The protein kinase B/AKT signalling pathway in human malignancy. Cellular Signalling 14: 381–395
- Nicholson S, Sainsbury JRC, Halcrow P, Chambers P, Farndon JR, Harris AL: Expression of Epidermal growth factor receptors associated with lack of response to endocrine therapy in recurrent breast cancer. Lancet i: 182–184, 1989
- Nicholson SE, Metcalf D, Sprigg NS, Columbus R, Walker F, Silva A, Cary D, Willson TA, Zhang JG, Hilton DJ, Alexander WS, Nicola NA (2005). Suppressor of cytokine signaling (SOCS)-5 is a potential negative regulator of Epidermal growth factor signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102(7):2328-33
- Normanno N, Bianco C, De luca A & Salomon DS 2001 The role of EGF-related peptides in tumor growth. Frontiers in Bioscience 6 d685–d707.
- Normanno N, Campiglio M, De LA, Somenzi G, Maiello M, Ciardiello F, Gianni L, Salomon DS, Menard S (2002). Cooperative inhibitory effect of ZD1839 (Iressa) in combination with trastuzumab (Herceptin) on human breast cancer cell growth. Ann Oncol 13: 65–72
- Normanno N, De luca, Bianco, Strizzi, Manciano, Maiello, Carotenuto, De Feo, Caponigro, Salomon 2006 Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) signaling in cancer. Gene 366: 2-16
- Nunes-Xavier CE, Martín-Pérez J, Elson A, Pulido R (2013). Protein tyrosine phosphatases as novel targets in breast cancer therapy. Biochim Biophys Acta. Dec;1836(2):211-26.
- Olayioye MA, Beuvink I, Horsch K, Daly JM, Hynes NE (1999). ErbB receptor-induced activation of stat transcription factors is mediated by Src tyrosine kinases. J Biol Chem 274(24):17209–17218
- Olayioye MA, Neve RM, Lane HA, Hynes NE (2000). The ErbB signaling network: receptor heterodimerization in development and cancer. EMBO J.19(13):3159–67.
- Osaki M, Oshimura M, Ito H (2004). PI3K-AKT pathway: Its functions and alterations in human cancer. Apoptosis 9: 667-676
- Pearson G, Robinson F, Beers Gibson T, Xu BE, Karandikar M, Berman K, Cobb MH (2001). Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions. Endocr Rev, 22:153-183
- Perry JK, Monhankumar KM, Emerald BS, Mertani HC, Lobie PE (2008). The contribution of Growth hormone to mammary neoplasia. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia.;13(1):131-45
- Peyrat, J.P. et al. (1993). Plasma insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) concentrations in human breast cancer. Eur. J. Cancer 29A, 492–497

- Pollak M, Blouin MJ, Zhang JC, Kopchick JJ (2001). Reduced mammary gland carcinogenesis in transgenic mice expressing a Growth hormone antagonist. Br J Cancer;85(3):428-30
- Quesnelle KM, Boehm AL, Grandis JR (2007). STAT-mediated EGFR signaling in cancer. J Cell Biochem.1;102(2):311-9
- Quintás-Cardama A, Verstovsek S. Molecular pathways: JAK/STAT pathway: mutations, inhibitors, and resistance. Clin Cancer Res. 19(8):1933-40
- Raccurt M, Lobie PE, Moudilou E, Garcia-Caballero T, Frappart L, Morel G & Mertani HC (2002). High stromal and epithelial human gh gene expression is associated with proliferative disorders of the mammary gland. Journal of Endocrinology 175 307–318
- Rawlings JS, Rosler MR and Harrison DA. The JAK/STAT signalling pathway. (2004) Journal of Cell Science 117: 1281-1283
- Ray BS, Pearson OH (1962). Hypophysectomy in treatment of disseminated breast cancer. Surg Clin North Am;42:419–33
- Reginato MJ, Mills KR, Becker EB, Lynch DK, Bonni A, Muthuswamy SK, Brugge JS (2005). Bim regulation of lumen forma tion in cultured mammary epithelial acini is targeted by oncogenes. Mol Cell Biol, 25:4591-4601
- Rodland KD, Bollinger N, Ippolito D, Opresko LK, Coffey RJ, Zangar R, Wiley HS (2008). Multiple mechanisms are responsible for transactivation of the Epidermal growth factor receptor in mammary epithelial cells. J Biol Chem 283:31477-31487
- Roepstor K, Groval L, Grandal M, Lerdrup M, van Deurs B. Endoctotic donregulation of ERnN receptors: mechanisms and relevance in cancer. 2008. Histochem Cell Biol (2008) 129:563–578
- Sainsbury JRC, Farndon JR, Needham GK, Malcolm AJ, Harris AL: Epidermal growth factor receptor status as predictor of early recurrence and death from breast cancer. Lancet i: 1398–1402, 1987
- Santen RJ, Song RX, McPherson R, Kumar R, Adam L, Jeng MH, Yue W (2002). The role of mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase in breast cancer. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 80:239-256
- Schaeffer HJ, Weber MJ (1999). Mitogen-activated protein kinases: specific messages from ubiquitous messengers. Mol Cell Biol 19: 2435–2444
- Schindler C and Strehlow I. Cytokines and STAT signaling. Adv Pharmacol 2000; 47: 113-74
- Schroeder JA, Lee DC: Dynamic expression and activation of ERBB receptors in the developing mouse mammary gland. Cell Growth Differ 1998, 9:451–464.
- Schulze WX, Deng L, Mann M. Phosphotyrosine interactome of the ErbB- receptor kinase family. Mol Syst Biol 2005;1: 2005.0008
- Sears RC, Nevins JR (2002). Signaling networks that link cell proliferation and cell fate. J Biol Chem; 277: 11 617–20
- Sebastian J, Richards RG, Walker MP, Wiesen JF, Werb Z, Derynck R, Hom YK, Cunha GR, Di Augustine RP (1998). Activation and function of the Epidermal growth factor receptor and erbB-2 during mammary gland morphogenesis. Cell Growth Differ 1998, 9:777–785
- Seshacharyulu P, Ponnusamy MP, Haridas D, Jain M, Ganti A, Batra SK (2012) Targeting
- Sewing A, Wiseman B, Lloyd AC, Land H. (1997). Highintensity Raf signal causes cell cycle arrest mediated by p21Cip1. Mol Cell Biol 17: 5588–5597
- Shaulian E, Karin M (2001). AP-1 in cell proliferation and survival. Oncogene 20,2390–2400
- Sherr CJ (2000). The Pezcoller Lecture: cancer cell cycles revisited. Cancer Res 60:3689–3695

- Sherr CJ, Roberts JM (1999). CDK inhibitors: positive and negative regulators of G1-phase progression. Genes Dev. 13:1501–1512. 53
- Sherr CK (1994).G1 phase progression:cycling on cue.Cell 79,551–555.
- Shuai K, Horvath CM, Huang LH, Qureshi SA, Cowburn D, Darnell JE Jr. (1994). Interferin activation of the transcription factor Stat91 involves dimerization through SH2.phosphotyrosyl peptide interactions. Cell 11;76(5):821-8
- Siegel G & Tomer Y (2005). Is there an association between acromegaly and thyroid carcinoma? A critical review of the literature Endocrine Research 31 51–58
- Sigismund S, Argenzio E Tosoni D, Cavallro E, Polo S, Di Fiore PP (2008). Clathrinmediated internalization is essential for sustained EGFR signaling but dispensable for degradation. Dev. Cell 15, 209–219
- Snibson KJ (2002). Hepatocellular kinetics and the expression of Growth hormone (GH) in the livers and liver tumours of GH-transgenic mice. Tissue and Cell 34 88–97
- Sok JC, Coppelli FM, Thomas SM, Lango MN, Xi S lli FM, Hunt JL, Freilino ML, Graner MW, Wikstrand CJ, Bigner DD, Gooding WE, Furnari FB, Grandis JR (2006) Mutant Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFRvIII) contributes to head and neck cancer growth and resistance to EGFR targeting. Clin Cancer Res 12: 5064-5073
- Sorkin A, Di Fiore PP, Carpenter G (1993). The carboxyl terminus of Epidermal growth factor receptor/erbB-2 chimerae is internalization impaired. Oncogene;8:3021–3028
- Sorkin A, Goh LK. Endocytosis and intracellular trafficking of ErbBs. Exp Cell Res. 2009 Feb 15; 315 (4): 683-96
- Stamatakos M, Palla V, Karaiskos I, Xiromeritis K, Alexiou I, Pateras I, Kontzoglou K (2010). Cell cyclins: triggering elements of cancer or not? World Journal of Surgical Oncology, 8:111
- Steck Pa, Perhouse MA, Jasser SA, Yung WK, Lin H, Ligon AH, Langford LA, Baumgard ML, Hattier T, Davis T, Frye C, Hu R, Swedlund B, Teng DH, Tavtigian SV (1997). Identification of a candidate tumour suppressor gene, MMAC1, at chromosome 10q23.3 that is mutated in multiple advanced cancers. Nat Genet. 15,356–362
- Stern David F. (2000). Tyrosine kinase signalling in breast cancer ErbB family receptor tyrosine kinases. Breast Cancer Res, 2: 176-183
- Stern DF (2003) ErbBs in mammary development. Exp Cell Res.284(1):89–98.
- Sternlicht MD (2006). Key stages in mammary gland development: The cues that regulate ductal branching morphogenesis Breast Cancer Research, 8:201
- Suzuki M, Shigematsu H, Hiroshima K, Iizasa T, Nakatani Y, Minna JD, Gazdar AF, Fujisawa T (2005). Epidermal growth factor receptor expression status in lung cancer correlates with its mutation. Hum Pathol 36: 1127-1134
- Takahashi-Yanaga F, Sasaguri T (2008). GSK-3beta regulates Cyclin D1 expressiom: a new target for chemotherapy. Cell Signal 20(4):581-9. Epub 2007 Oct 23
- Tokunaga E, Kimura Y, Mashino K, Oki E, KataokaA, Ohno S, Morita M, Kakeji Y, Baba H, Maehara Y (2006). Activation of PI3K/AKT signaling and hormone resistance in breast cancer. Breast Cancer 13(2):137-44
- Torii S, Nakayama K, Yamamoto T, Nishida E (2004). Regulatory mechanisms and function of ERK MAP kinases. J Biochem (Tokyo); 136: 557–61
- Torii S, Yamamoto T, Tsuchiya Y, Nishida E (2006). ERK MAP kinase in G1 cell cycle progression and cancer. Cancer Sci. 97(8):697-702
- Troyer KL, Lee DC (2001). Regulation of mouse mammary gland development and tumorigenesis by the ERBB signaling network. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia.6(1):7-21.
- Van den Berg G, Veldhuis JD, Frolich M, Roelfsema F (1996). An amplitude-specific divergence in the pulsatile mode of Growth hormone (GH) secretion underlies the gender

difference in mean GH concentrations in men and premenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 81: 2460–2467

- Verbeek BS, Adriaansen-Slot SS, Vroom TM, Beckers T, Rijksen G (1998) Overexpression of EGFR and c-erbB2 causes enhanced cell migration in human breast cancer cells and NIH3T3 fibroblasts. FEBS Lett 425: 145-150
- Vieira, AV, Lamaze C, Schmid SL (1996). Control of EGF receptor signaling by clathrinmediated endocytosis. Science 274, 2086–2089
- Vignais M-L, Sadowski H B, Watling D, Rogers N C, Gilman M Z. Platelet-derived growth factor induces phosphorylation of multiple JAK family kinases and STAT proteins. Mol Cell Biol. 1996;16:1759–1769
- Vivanco I and Sawyers C (2002). The Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase-AKT pathway in human cancer. Nature Reviews Volume 2: 489-501
- Wada,T., Qian,X. and Greene,M.I. Intermolecular association of the p185neu protein and EGF receptor modulates EGF receptor function. (1990) Cell, 61, 1339-1347.
- Walden PD, Ruan W, Feldman M, Kleinberg DL (1998). Evidence that the mammary fat pad mediates the action of Growth hormone in mammary gland development, Endocrinology 139; 659–662
- Walker RA, Dearing SJ (1999). Expression of Epidermal growth factor receptor mRNA and protein in primary breast carcinomas. Breast Cancer Res Treat 53: 167–176
- Wang X, Jiang X (2008). PTEN: a default gate-keeping tumor suppressor with a versatile tail. Cell Res. 18:807-816
- Wang Z, Zhang L, Yeung TK, Chen X. Endocytosis deficiency of epidermal growth factor (EGF)creceptor-ErbB2 heterodimers in response to EGF stimulation. Mol Biol Cell 1999;10:1621–1636
- Waters MJ, Barclay JL (2007). Does Growth hormone drive breast and other cancers? Endocrinology;148(10):4533-5.
- Webb SM, Casanueva F &Wass JA (2002). Oncological complications of excess GH in acromegaly. Pituitary 5 21–25
- Whyte, Bergin; Bianchi; Mc Nally, Martin (2009). Key signalling nodes in mammary gland development and cancer. Mitogen activated protein kinase signalling in experimental models of breast cancer progression and in mammary gland development. Breast-cancer-research.com/content/11/5/209
- Woelfle J and Rotwein P (2004). In vivo regulation of Growth hormone-stimulated gene transcription by STAT5b. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 286 E393–E40
- www.rki.de/Krebs/DE/Content/Krebsarten/Brustkrebs/brustkrebs_node.html
- Xie W, Paterson AJ, Chin E, Nabell LM, Kudlow JE. (1997). Targeted expression of a dominat negative Epidermal growth factor receptor in the mammary gland of transgenic mice imnhibits pubertal mammary duct development. Mol Endocrinol 11: 1766–1781
- Xiong Y, Connolly T, Futcher B, Beach D (1991). Human D-type cyclin. Cell 65:691-699
- Yamamoto T, Ebisuya M, Ashida F, Okamoto K, Yonehara S, Nishida E (2006). Continuous ERK activation downregulates antiproliferative genes throughout G1 phase to allow cell-cycle progression. Curr Biol 16: 1171–1182
- Yamauchi T, Ueki K, Tobe K, Tamemoto H, Sekine N, Wada M, Honjo M, Takahashi M, Takahashi T, Hirai H et al. 1997 Tyrosine phosphorylation of the EGF receptor by the kinase JAK2 is induced by Growth hormone.Nature 390 91–96
- Yamauchi T, Ueki K, Tobe K, Tamemoto H, Sekine N, Wada M, Honjo M, Takahashi M, Takahashi T, Hirai H et al. 1998 Growth hormone-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of EGF receptor as an essential element leading to MAP kinase activation and gene expression. Endocr J. 45 S27–S31

- Yamauchi T, Yamauchi N, Ueki K, Sugiyama T, Waki H, Miki H, Tobe K, Matsuda S, Tsushima T, Yamamoto T et al. 2000 Constitutive tyrosine phosphorylation of ErbB-2 via JAK2 by autocrine secretion of prolactin in human breast cancer. Journal of Biological Chemistry 275 33937–33944
- Yang ZZ, Tschopp O, Hemmings-Mieszczak M, Feng J, Brodbeck D, Perentes E,
- Yarden Y (2001). The EGFR family and its ligands in human cancer. Signalling mechanisms and therapeutic opportunities. Eur J Cancer 37 Suppl 4:S3-8
- Yarden Y, Sliwkowski MX (2001). Untangling the ErbB signalling network. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol2(2):127–37
- Yoon S, Seger R (2006). The extracellular signal-regulated kinase: multiple substrates regulate diverse cellular functions. Growth Factors 24: 21–44
- Zhang D, LaFortune TA, Krishnamurthy S, Esteva FJ, Cristofanilli M, Liu P, Lucci A, Singh B, Hung MC, Hortobagyi GN, Ueno NT (2009). Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor reverses mesenchymal to epithelial phenotype and inhibits metastasis in inflammatory breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res 15:6639–6648
- Zhang HS, Gavin M, Dahiya A, Postigo AA, Ma D, Luo RX, Harbour WJ, Dean DC (2000). Exit from G1 and S phase of the cell cycle is regulated by repressor complexes containing HDAC-Rb-hSW1/SNF and Rb-hSWI/SNF. Cell, 101: 79–89
- Zhang XT, Meng J, Wang ZY (2012). A Switch Role of Src in the Biphasic EGF Signaling of ER-Negative Breast Cancer Cells. PLOS ONE Published: August 21, 2012 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041613
- Zhu T, Goh EL, Graichen R, Ling L, Lobie PE (2001). Signal transduction via the Growth hormone receptor, Cell Signal. 13 599–616